CHEMICAL REVIEWS

Smart N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands in Catalysis

Eduardo Peris*®

Institute of Advanced Materials, Universitat Jaume I, Avenida Vicente Sos Baynat s/n, Castellón E-12071, Spain

ABSTRACT: It is well-recognized that N-heterocyclic carbene (NHC) ligands have provided a new dimension to the design of homogeneous catalysts. Part of the success of this type of ligands resides in the limitless access to a variety of topologies with tuned electronic properties, but also in the ability of a family of NHCs that are able to adapt their properties to the specific requirements of individual catalytic transformations. The term "smart" is used here to refer to switchable, multifunctional, adaptable, or tunable ligands and, in general, to all those ligands that are able to modify their steric or electronic properties to fulfill the requirements of a



defined catalytic reaction. The purpose of this review is to comprehensively describe all types of smart NHC ligands by focusing attention on the catalytically relevant ligand-based reactivity.

CONTENTS

1. Introduction 2. Switchable N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands	A B
2.1. Photoswitchable N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands	В
2.2. Redox-Switchable N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands	C
2.3. Chemoactive N-Heterocyclic Carbene Li- gands	н
2.3.1. Postfunctionalization of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with Reactive Backbones	н
2.3.2. Postfunctionalization by Coordination of Metal Fragments	М
2.3.3. Proton-Responsive N-Heterocyclic Car- bene Ligands	Р
3. Multifunctional N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands 3.1. Hemilabile and Conformationally Labile N-	Q
Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands	Q
3.1.1. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with N-Donors	R
3.1.2. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with S-Donors	Т
3.1.3. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with O-Donors	U
3.1.4. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with Alkenyl and Other C-Donors	W
3.1.5. Conformationally Labile N-Heterocyclic Carbenes	Y
3.2. Bifunctional N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands 3.2.1. Bifunctional Processes Involving the	Z
Participation of C—H, O—H, or N—H Bonds of the Ligand	Z
3.2.2. Bifunctional Processes through Aroma-	۵ <i>۲</i>
3.2.3 Bifunctional N-Heterocyclic Carbene Li-	
gands with Rigid Polyaromatic Func-	
tionalities: Homogeneous Catalysis and	
π-Stacking	ΔF
4 Conclusions and Outlook	ΔC
Author Information	
Corresponding Author	
ORCID	
	(7)

Notes	AI
Biography	AI
Acknowledgments	AI
References	AI
herefellees	,

1. INTRODUCTION

Noninnocent,^{1,2} cooperative,²⁻⁵ switchable,^{6,7} and multifunctional^{8,9} are different forms for referring to ligands that do more than providing an electronic environment and a sterically defined pocket to the metal fragment in a catalyst. Such ligands, are able to adapt their properties to the specific requirements for individual organic transformations and, therefore, the term "smart" may seem rather appropriate. In general, all ligands are important in the sense that they determine the reactivity of a complex in solution, stabilize specific oxidation states, or define the size and shape of the catalytic site. Once a ligand is chosen, the coordination environment of the catalyst is fixed, and this determines the rate and selectivity for a given reaction. "Smart" ligands are Switchable, Multifunctional, Adaptable, oR Tunable, and therefore they are able to directly interact with the substrate or modify their steric or electronic properties to fulfill the requirements of a defined catalytic transformation. In many cases the adaptability of a smart ligand is recognized postfactum, when the outcome of a specific catalytic reaction is shown to be different than the one that should have been expected if the role of the ligand was assumed to be only as spectator. However, once the cooperative effect has been identified, the new pattern of ligand-based reactivity can be used for the design of more effective multifunctional ligands.

Why smart N-heterocyclic carbene (NHC) ligands? It is well recognized that the impact of NHC ligands in homogeneous catalysis can only be compared with the impact that phosphines had during the 1970–1990 period. The success of NHC ligands is arguably attributed to their relatively easy preparation,¹⁰

Received: October 10, 2016

Special Issue: Carbene Chemistry



Figure 1. Presently known types of smart ligands.

which gives access to a large variety of structures with diverse topologies and electron-donating properties.^{11–17} Also, NHCs may incorporate a limitless library of additional functions, and this gives this type of unique ligands clear advantages for the on-demand (or tailor-made) synthesis of homogeneous catalysts.

The purpose of this review is to describe all types of smart NHC ligands, by considering the classification given in Figure 1. We are aware that some other classifications may be equally valid, but we thought that this one gives a clear overview of what has been done in the field and allows a clear distinction of all types of different ligands. The review will place more emphasis on those examples for which the role of the ligand has a clear influence on the catalytic properties of the complex, but attention will also be given to those cases in which relevant studies on modification of the steric and electronic properties of NHC-based metal complexes is produced by external stimuli. Although several review articles have appeared regarding the properties of the different types of smart ligands as described here, this review is the first one to globally consider all different types of smart NHCs.

As described here, smart ligands have been classified into switchable NHC ligands (section 2) and multifunctional NHC ligands (section 3). The term switchable catalysis is used to refer to all those catalysts that are able to switch their activities by virtue of a range of stimuli, such as light, pH, coordination events, redox processes, and changes of reaction conditions.⁶ Although switchable catalysis is often understood as all the catalytic processes that can be *reversibly* switched on and off, we will here consider also those examples in which the activity of the catalyst can be turned on or off by external stimuli, disregarding whether this change is reversible or not. Cases of reversible switchable catalysis are easily found for redox-,^{18,19} pH-,⁹ or light-driven²⁰⁻²⁴ processes. Irreversible switchable catalysis is often found when the catalyst is turned on or off by virtue of an *irreversible* chemical modification involving the coordination sphere of the metal complex.

Multifunctional ligands are those that have been designed to do more than one thing.⁸ This means that multifunctional ligands have additional functions that that can be useful in catalysis.⁹ In our review, this group will include all existing examples regarding hemilabile ligands (section 3.1) and bifunctional ligands (section 3.2). Both hemilabile and bifunctional ligands refer to ligands whose reactivity depends on direct interaction with the substrates, and therefore, their presence has a direct influence on the catalytic properties of the catalyst.

2. SWITCHABLE N-HETEROCYCLIC CARBENE LIGANDS

The following subsections will be devoted to the photochemical (section 2.1), redox (section 2.2), and chemical (section 2.3) switching of NHC ligands and their applications in specific homogeneously catalyzed processes. Strategies aiming to append functional groups by modifying coordinated NHC ligands have been explored by a number of research groups for a handful of years. A review article regarding the post-modification of transition metal–NHC complexes as a toolbox for bioorganometallic chemistry was recently published by Cisnetti et al.²⁵ In that article, the authors wisely suggested that, in the near future, the postmodification of NHC ligands may help increase the number of biocompatible and bioconjugated NHC-based metal complexes. In the following subsections, existing examples of postfunctionalization of NHC ligands for homogeneous catalysis will be described.

2.1. Photoswitchable N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands

Photoswitchable systems allow for external (remote) modulation of chemical reactions by light.²² A photoswitchable catalyst involves a catalytically active species that is susceptible to undergoing a reversible photochemical transformation and, as a result, modifying its intrinsic catalytic properties.^{20,23} The first example of photoswitchable postmodification of a NHC ligand was described in 2009 by Yam et al.,²⁶ who obtained a series of di(thiophenyl)ethene-containing NHC complexes of Pd(II), Ag(I), and Au(I), whose steric and electronic properties could be modified by the photochemical reversible skeletal reorganization of the ligand, via a C–C bond activation (Scheme 1). Shortly after, the work was extended to the preparation of half-sandwich-type ruthenium(II) complexes, which showed photochromic properties upon UV irradiation to





generate the annulated form of the dithienylethene moiety.²⁷ Interestingly, Bielawski and co-workers²¹ studied the modification of the electron-donating character of the NHC ligand upon cyclization of the dithienylethene fragment, by estimating the shift in the Tolman electronic parameter (TEP), from evaluation of the CO stretching frequencies of the related [IrCl(NHC)(CO)₂] complexes, and by using the well-accepted correlations.^{12,28,29} From their studies, they concluded that the cyclization of the ligand produced a positive shift of 6 cm⁻¹, thus significantly reducing the electron-donating character of the NHC.²¹

The same type of ligand was later used by Neilson and Bielawski³⁰ to obtain a Rh(I) compound, whose catalytic properties in the hydroboration of alkynes and alkenes were studied. Upon photocyclization of the ligand, the activity of the rhodium complex was reduced by an order of magnitude, thus affording one of the first examples clearly showing modulation of the activity of a catalyst by phototuning its electronic properties (Scheme 2). The attenuated activity of the cycloannulated complex 4, with respect to the open form 3, was attributed to the decrease in electron-donor power of the ligand upon photoannulation, which in turn inhibits the ratedetermining reductive elimination step of the hydroboration. Because the ring-closure reaction is reversible, the authors were able to perform an experiment in which activity of the catalyst was turned on and off by successively irradiating the reaction vessel with UV light ($\lambda = 313$ nm) and visible light ($\lambda > 500$ nm).

Scheme 2. Photoswitchable Catalytic Hydroboration of Alkenes and Alkynes³⁰



The catalytic photoswitchable properties of this dithienylimidazolylidene were observed to be associated with its role not only as a ligand (coordinated to a metal fragment) but also as an organocatalyst, where it showed interesting properties in transesterifications and transamidations³¹ and in the ringopening polymerization of ε -caprolactone and δ -valerolactone (Scheme 3).³² In both cases, the activity of the NHC catalyst was significantly attenuated upon exposure to UV light, as a consequence of ring closure of the imidazolylidene. This was explained by the authors as a consequence of decreased electron density at the carbene of the ring-closed species (6), which forms an NHC-alcohol adduct.³² The photoswitchable properties of the isolated free carbenes (5 and 6) were also studied.³³ Furthermore, the ring-closed isomer (6) was found to capture ammonia by N-H activation, which could then be released by the open isomer 5, therefore affording an elegant example of a photoswitchable transformation.

Scheme 3. Photoswitchable Organocatalytic Reactions with Dithienylimidazolylidene



Another interesting example of a photoswitchable NHC ligand was described by Monkowius and co-workers in 2013.³⁴ This group obtained an azobenzene-functionalized NHC that was coordinated to silver and gold. Scheme 4 shows one example of this type of reaction for a selected compound. All gold complexes featured $E \rightarrow Z$ isomerization of the azobenzene tag upon irradiation with UV light. The thermal reverse reaction was relatively slow. Unfortunately, the catalytic properties of these complexes were not evaluated.

Scheme 4. Photoswitchable Behavior of Azobenzene-Tagged NHC Coordinated to Au(I)



2.2. Redox-Switchable N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands

In a complex with a redox-active ligand, the ligand is considered to be the dominant source of electrons, with the metal retaining its original oxidation state.¹⁸ In principle, the participation of a redox-active ligand in the catalytic cycle may be by accepting or donating electrons, or by actively cleaving or forming covalent bonds.³⁵ In general, redox-switchable catalysis seeks to regulate chemical reactions by simple reduction-oxidation manipulation. Redox-active ligands can be used as a reversible trigger to control catalytic reactivity. In the case of existing examples of redox-active NHC ligands for catalysis, most cases refer to situations in which oxidation/reduction of the ligand is used for tuning the electronic properties of the metal.¹⁹ In this regard, redox-active NHCs are not ascribed to the classical concept of noninnocent redox ligands, for which the noninnocent behavior refers to the ambiguity or uncertainty of the oxidation state of the metal that is generated upon coordination to such a ligand.²

Rather than approaching this section in a chronological manner, we will first approach the studies dealing with electronic modification of redox-active NHC ligands upon introduction of a redox stimulus, and then we will describe the existing examples in which these ligands were used in redoxswitchable catalysis.

с

In 2008, Bielawski and co-workers³⁶ described a series of sixmembered N-heterocyclic carbenes with a 1,1'-ferrocenediyl backbone (diaminocarbene[3]ferrocenophanes), which were coordinated to Rh(I) to afford the related [RhCl(NHC)-(COD) and $[RhCl(NHC)(CO)_2]$ complexes [Scheme 5]

Scheme 5. C-O Stretching Frequency Shift upon Oxidation of a Diaminocarbeneferrocenophane



shows a selected Rh(I) complex]. The oxidation of the ferrocene moiety here is irreversible and leads to fast decomposition. Bulk electrolysis combined with time-resolved IR spectroscopy allowed examination of the carbonyl stretching frequency as a function of the oxidation state of the Fe center. The authors concluded that oxidation of the ferrocenyl fragment in 8 (Scheme 5) produced a positive shift of 20.5 cm⁻¹, which is consistent with an important reduction of electron density at the rhodium center, as a consequence of introducing a positive charge at the iron atom. Nevertheless, two later works by the same group reported lower shifts of $\nu_{\rm av}(\rm CO)$ for related [IrCl(NHC)(CO)₂] complexes (with the NHC ligands being the same as in 8 but with n-Bu and CH₃ groups instead of phenyl at the nitrogen atoms of the heterocycle) upon oxidation of the iron center. These shifts

Scheme 6. Variations in ν (CO) Frequencies of a Series of Carbonyl–Metal Complexes with Redox-Active NHC Ligands⁴



^aData were taken from refs 37, 41, and 42.

Scheme 7. Soluble Switchable Catalysts Used for Ring-Closing Metathesis of N-Tosyldiallylamide and for Ring-Opening Metathesis–Polymerization of Norbornene



were 12 and 13 cm⁻¹ for ligands containing n-Bu³⁷ or CH₃³⁸ groups, respectively, as will be described in more detail later in this section.

In 2009, Siemeling et al.^{39,40} described a series of complexes of rhodium and molybdenum with the same type of diaminocarbene[3]ferrocenophanes. These authors showed that the carbenes could be easily oxidized to the corresponding radical cations. By computational calculations, it was established that the spin density of the radical oxidized diaminocarbene[3]-ferrocenophane is located at the iron atom and at the carbon of the carbene.³⁹

Bielawski and co-workers³⁷ made a strong contribution to the study of variation of the donating abilities of a variety of ferrocenyl-functionalized NHCs upon oxidation of the ferrocenyl units. In order to perform a detailed analysis of the problem, a wide set of ferrocenyl-NHC ligands were tested (Scheme 6). These authors sought to evaluate how several structural characteristics influence the electronic consequences of incorporating redox-active fragments in the ligand. Such characteristics were (i) use of an imidazolylidene versus a benzoimidazolylidene, (ii) incorporation of one versus two ferrocenyl fragments, and (iii) the presence or absence of an aromatic ring fused to the backbone of the NHC. They also studied the influence of these characteristics on the electronic properties of the NHC ligand by introducing a reducible redoxactive functionality, such as a naphthoquinone.

From the data obtained (shown in Scheme 6), it could be concluded that oxidation of the ferrocenyl-containing Ir(I) complexes resulted in nearly identical shifts in $\nu_{av}(CO)$ (typically between 13 and 15 cm⁻¹). An interesting example is the case of the iridium complex with a ferrocenyl group bound to the NHC nitrogen by a methylenic group, for which the electronic communication of the ferrocenyl fragment and the iridium center is disrupted, yet the $\nu_{av}(CO)$ shift observed lies in a similar range.⁴² For the reduction of the dimesitylnaphthoquinone-based NHC, the $\nu_{av}(CO)$ shift was -12.5 cm^{-1} (similar value but negative), in accordance with the enhancement of donor properties of the NHC ligand.⁴¹ Shifts were also observed for the A1 carbonyl frequencies of the carbonyl ligands in the $[M(NHC)(CO)_5]$ complexes (M = Mo, W; frequency shifts ranged between 91 and 93 cm⁻¹ for complexes with ferrocenyl-containing ligands, and between -93and -102 cm^{-1} for complexes with dimesitylnaphthoquinonebased ligand).⁴¹ Analysis of these results indicated that the scaffold structure or the number of ferrocenyl units bound to the ligand does not produce an appreciable change in the tunability properties of the ligand upon oxidation, or in other words, that the redox tunability of the ligands does not strongly depend on the chemical identity of the redox-active functional group. Rather than that, it seems that the change in liganddonating ability is due to the overall charge imparted to the molecule upon redox change.³⁷ This important work constituted the first detailed study on quantification of the electron-donating tunability of redox active-NHC ligands.

More recently, the same authors obtained a series of iridium cationic complexes bearing two bulky ferrocenylated NHC ligands. Oxidation of the ferrocenylated ligands on these $[Ir(NHC)_2(CO)_2]^+$ cations increased the measured $\nu_{av}(CO)$ by 10 cm⁻¹, and this value is independent of the number of redoxactive groups at the compex,⁴³ in agreement with results published before.³⁷

The first redox-switchable NHC-based complex was reported by Sussner and Plenio in 2005.⁴⁴ It was also the first example in which this type of redox-active ligand was used to pursue a catalytic application. The complex was a ruthenium-based Grubbs–Hoveyda-type olefin metathesis catalyst with two

Scheme 8. Ferrocenyl-based NHC Complexes of Ru(II) Used in Ring-Closing Metathesis of Diethylmalonate



Fc* = decamethylferrocene [FcCOCH₃](BF₄) = acetylferrocenium tetrafluoroborate

ferrocenyl fragments as redox-switchable tags (9, in Scheme 7). Oxidation of the ferrocenyl fragments with acetylferrocenium triflate produced a highly insoluble bisferrocenium complex, and this was elegantly used by the authors to control the solubility of the catalyst by reversibly oxidizing or reducing the complex. The catalyst was tested in the ring-closing metathesis (RCM) of N-tosyldiallylamide, and the authors showed that they were able to switch on and off the catalyst activity several times by adding acetylferrocenium triflate (off) or octamethylferrocene (on). More interestingly, they were able to separate the catalyst from the products of the catalytic reaction at any time during the reaction and after its completion. In 2010, the same group studied the behavior of complex 10 as a redoxswitchable catalyst for ring-opening metathesis-polymerization (ROMP) of norbornene.⁴⁵ Both neutral and dicationic complexes resulting from the oxidation of 10 showed similar activities in the reaction and rendered polymers with similar E/Z ratio. The authors rationalized these results on the basis of the small difference in electron donation of the NHC ligand in 10 and 10^{2+} , which in this case did not provide a significant change in the stereochemistry of the polymer obtained.

Ring-closing metathesis of diethylmalonate was tested with the ferrocene-containing NHC complex of Ru(II) 11 shown in Scheme 8.⁴² The related compound with a 1',2',3',4',5'pentamethylferrocenyl moiety, 12, was also obtained, and the activities of these two complexes indicated a higher activity of 11 compared to that shown by 12. When complex 11 was used in RCM of diethyl malonate, conversion reached 80% in 1 h. Addition of an oxidant reduced the activity of the catalyst, and the conversion decreased to 7% under the same conditions. Regeneration of neutral 11 by addition of a reductant did not restore the full activity of the catalyst (only 13% activity was restored). The same type of experiment was performed for catalyst 12, for which the subsequent addition of an oxidant (acetylferrocenium tetrafluoroborate) and a reductant (decamethylferrocene), produced deactivation of the catalyst and reactivation of its catalytic activity. For this complex, the activity could be restored to 94%.42

Bielawski and co-workers³⁸ also studied the ROMP of *cis,cis*-cyclooctadiene with **13** as catalyst (Scheme 9). They observed that addition of an oxidant (2,3-dichloro-5,6-dicyanoquinone)

Scheme 9. Redox-Switchable Catalyst for ROMP of Cyclooctadiene



reduced the rate constant of the reaction by over an order of magnitude. Subsequent reduction of the oxidized catalyst (by addition of decamethylferrocene) restored the catalytic activity.

Sarkar and co-workers⁴⁶ were the first to use a mesoionic carbene (MIC) complex as a redox-switchable catalyst. They obtained a ferrocenyl-based mesoionic Au(I) complex (14, Scheme 10), which was used for cyclization of N-(2-propyn-1yl)benzamide to 5-methylene-2-phenyl-4,5-dihydrooxazole. It was observed that the neutral complex was inactive in the reaction, but the oxidized cationic radical delivered 40% conversion after 5 h and 88% after 24 h.⁴⁶ The higher activity of the oxidized complex (obtained by in situ oxidation of 14 with acetylferrocenium) was attributed to its higher Lewis acidity, compared to the unoxidized form. These studies were carried out in more detail in a more recent work, where a larger set of redox-active MIC ligands was used, and in some cases the oxidized MIC-based gold complexes outperformed their neutral counterparts by almost a factor of 10.47 With these contributions the authors illustrated how oxidized MIC-based catalysts may offer excellent performance when electron-poor ligands are needed. This is an interesting finding, because MIC ligands are mostly used when strong electron-donating ligands are needed.

Poyatos, Peris and co-workers⁴⁸ also contributed to the field by describing a benzo-fused ferrocenyl-imidazolylidene ligand, which was coordinated to iridium(I) and gold(I) (Scheme 11). After a detailed experimental and computational analysis, the authors concluded that oxidation of the metal complexes with acetylferrocenium tetrafluoroborate produced mixtures of the related oxidized complexes containing a ferrocenium-imidazo-





Scheme 11. Benzo-fused Ferrocenyl-imidazolylidene Complexes with Ir(I) and Au(I)



Scheme 12. Redox-Switchable NHC-Ruthenium Catalyst in Transfer Hydrogenation



19 shows same activity as **19** + [FcCOCH₃](BF₄)

lylidene ligand (Fe³⁺), together with a protonated ferrocenylimidazolylidene (Fe²⁺) compound. Protonation of the NHC ligand is produced at one unsubstituted nitrogen of the heterocycle closest to the ferrocenyl group and is presumably due to hydrogen abstraction from solvent by the cationic oxidized radical (redox-induced hydrogen abstraction). Oxidation of the ligand (regardless of whether it produced oxidation of the ferrocenyl fragment or protonation by hydrogen abstraction) produced a subtle increase in ν_{av} (CO) of the corresponding [IrCl(NHC)(CO)₂] complex [see Scheme 11 for differences between **15** and **16/16**-H; ν_{av} (CO) shift =2.9 cm⁻¹], which is lower than the value expected, according to previously published results by other authors.³⁷ Coordination of the ligand to gold(I) produced a redox-switchable catalyst (17) that was used in hydroamination of terminal alkynes and in cyclization of alkynes with furans.⁴⁸ For both reactions, it was assumed that the higher Lewis acidity of the gold complex upon oxidation (18 or 18-H) should provide a more active catalyst. This assumption was proven right for both reactions. In the hydroamination of terminal alkynes, the results indicated that oxidation of the ligand produced a moderate increase in activity of the gold catalyst. In the cyclization of alkynes with furans, the neutral complex was inactive, while the oxidized catalyst produced moderate to good yields of the final products.⁴⁸

The same benzo-fused ferrocenyl-imidazolylidene ligand was later coordinated to ruthenium(II) (19, Scheme 12), and the





Scheme 14. Postfunctionalization of Imidazolylidene-olate



resulting complex was used as catalyst in the reduction of ketones and imines by transfer hydrogenation, with 2-propanol as the hydrogen source.⁴⁹ In this case, the neutral complex was far more active than the oxidized form in the reduction of ketones but afforded similar activity in the reduction of imines. This allowed modulation of the activity of the catalyst by successively adding acetylferrocenium tetrafluoroborate and cobaltocene, for the specific case of reduction of hexanophenone. Addition of the substrate, while addition of cobaltocene restored the catalytic activity. These results indicated that the oxidized complex could potentially be used in the selective reduction of imines containing carbonyl groups.⁴⁹

Some other ferrocenyl-containing NHC complexes showing redox-active properties were also reported, $^{50-57}$ but their properties were not exploited in homogeneous catalysis.

Ferrocenyl groups were not the only redox-active fragments introduced into NHC ligands in order to design redoxswitchable NHC ligands. As already mentioned, some researchers introduced quinone groups, aiming that the reduction of quinone fragment should increase the electrondonating character of the NHC ligands. For example, Bielawski and co-workers⁵⁸ obtained a series of naphthoguinimidazolylidene complexes with Ni(II), Pd(II), and Pt(II) to study the redox-switchable Kumada cross-coupling reaction. They observed that the Ni(II) complex (20, Scheme 13) showed high activity in the process, and they studied the effect of controlling the activity of the complex by altering the redox state of the supporting NHC ligand. Addition of a reducing agent (2 equiv of cobaltocene) significantly reduced the catalytic activity of the complex, while subsequent addition of an oxidant (2 equiv of ferrocenium tetrafluoroborate) restored

the activity. The authors hypothesized that the diminished activity of the reduced catalyst reflected greater electron density at the nickel center, causing the transmetalation and reductive elimination steps of the catalytic cycle to occur at a much lower rate.⁵⁸

2.3. Chemoactive N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands

In 2010, César and Lavigne and co-workers⁵⁹ used the term chemoactive NHC ligands to refer to N-heterocyclic carbenes with a functional group at the backbone susceptible to allowing further chemical modification once the ligand is bound to the metal fragment. This strategy allows real-time tuning of the electronic properties and therefore can be used to adapt the ligand to the requirements for a specific catalytic transformation. Therefore, chemoactive NHCs refer to all types of methods allowing the chemical postmodification of a NHC ligand, once this is already bound to a metal. This strategy to modulate the chemical properties of the NHC ligand differs from the premodification strategy, which implies that the functionality is added to the NHC in the multistep synthetic procedure of the carbene precursor, often an azolium salt. The types of chemical postmodification that will be treated in this section are addition of a functionality to the NHC backbone, coordination to a metal, and proton-responsive systems.

2.3.1. Postfunctionalization of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with Reactive Backbones. In 2009, César and Lavigne and co-workers⁶⁰ obtained an imidazolylidene-olate, which can be considered as the first preprogrammed NHC for further derivatization. In fact, these authors were probably the first ones to study in detail the rich chemistry introduced by anionic NHC ligands.⁶¹ Coordination of the in situ prepared anionic NHC (21) with [RhCl(COD)]₂ in the presence of hydrochloric acid afforded the keto-imidazolylidene rhodium(I)

Scheme 15. Gold Complexes with Chemoswitchable Carbenes



Scheme 16. Postfunctionalization of Amino-imidazolylidene



complex 22.⁶⁰ This compound is assumed to show a tautomeric equilibrium with the enol-imidazolylidene, so reaction with $LiN(SiMe_3)_2$ followed by addition of an electrophile [terbutyldimethylsilyl chloride (TBDMSCl) or Ph₂P(=O)Cl] produced functionalization at the oxygen atom (complex 23, Scheme 14). C-functionalization of the carbene ligand can be performed with paraformaldehyde as electrophile, via an aldolization–crotonization sequence, affording the olefinic carbene complex 24.

Hashmi et al.⁶² extended the coordination of this type of chemoswitchable imidazolylidene-olate ligands to gold, palladium, and platinum. The ligands contained a wide variety of aromatic and aliphatic wingtips (substituents at the nitrogen atoms of the N-heterocycle). Interestingly, the crystal structure of one of the gold complexes indicated the presence of two independent mesomeric molecules (25 and 25'). Switching of the electronic properties of the ligand was achieved by deprotonation of the carbonyl-imidazolylidene complex of gold, and subsequent addition of an electrophile (Scheme 15). The resulting complexes were active in the cycloisomerization of propargyl amides to alkylideneoxazolines and oxazines, although the enolate-carbene complexes (27) did not show measurable different activities compared to their mother carbonyl-NHC gold complex 25.⁶² The same keto-imidazolylidene was recently used by Buchowicz and co-workers⁶³ for the preparation of the corresponding [NiCpCl(NHC)] complex. This complex, together with other half-sandwich nickel complexes with backbone-functionalized NHCs, were tested in the polymerization of styrene and methyl methacrylate and in the Suzuki–Miyaura cross-coupling.

Another interesting example of a chemoactive NHC ligand reported by César and Lavigne and co-workers⁶⁴ consisted of a imidazolylidene with a free NH function at the backbone. This carbene is in a tautomeric equilibrium with its mesoionic imidazolium isomer, although the carbene form is trapped by reaction with metal fragments (Scheme 16). Reaction of this species with [RhCl(COD)]₂ in the presence of potassium *tert*-butoxide produced a complex with the heterocyclic ligand in the form of the imidazolylidene (**28**), which does not show any tendency to tautomerize. This complex reacted in the presence of SiO₂ in air by incorporating an oxygen atom to the backbone, generating an amido-amidino-carbene complex (**29**).

Scheme 17. Effects of Chemical Modification of Anionic NHC Ligand on Catalyst Activity in Polymerization of Phenylacetylene and Hydroboration of Styrene



Calculation of the Tolman electronic parameters (TEP) of the ligands (by obtaining the related $[RhCl(NHC)(CO)_2]$ complexes and comparing their IR C–O stretching frequencies) in **28** and **29** indicated that the four-electron oxidation of the carbene ligand was accompanied by an increase in the TEP value of 7.8 cm⁻¹, as a consequence of the lower electron-donating character of the ligand in **29**.⁶⁴

The same researchers described a six-membered NHC with a remote anionic functional group within the heterocyclic backbone, which afforded zwitterionic metal complexes such as **30** (Scheme 17).⁶⁵ This complex underwent reaction with various electrophiles to afford cationic complexes **31**.⁶⁶ Addition of the electrophile produced an important decrease in the ligand donicity ($\Delta \nu_{av}$ (CO) in the range 13–16 cm⁻¹, according to variation of C–O stretching frequencies of the related [RhCl(NHC)(CO)₂] complexes). The complexes were tested in the catalytic polymerization of phenylacetylene and in the hydroboration of styrene (Scheme 17), and for both cases, the zwitterionic complex was the best catalyst, thus revealing an apparent correlation between the donor character of the ligand and the activity of the complex.

Six-membered ring N-heterocyclic carbenes with malonate or imidate backbones were incorporated to the coordination sphere of cyclopentadienyl iron carbonyl complexes, affording a series of zwitterionic complexes (**32** and **33**, Scheme 18).⁶⁷ The donor properties of the ligands could be switched (reduced) by addition of methyl triflate, which reacts with one oxygen of the malonate group (**34**) or the nitrogen of the imidate backbone (**35**). The complexes were tested in hydrosilylation of benzaldehyde, where the zwitterionic complex with the malonate-NHC ligand was the one displaying higher activity. The authors rationalized these results as a consequence of the stronger electron-donating character of the malonate-NHC ligand in **32**. Complex **32** was further tested in the hydrosilylation of a variety of aldehydes, showing good efficiency and excellent chemoselectivity.⁶⁷ The same catalyst Scheme 18. Malonate- and Imidate-NHC Complexes with $FeCp(CO)_2$



showed moderate activity in hydrosilylation of ketones and good activity in hydrosilylation of imines.

Several examples have been reported in which postfunctionalization of the NHC ligand is performed through an "autoclick" copper- or ruthenium-catalyzed alkyne–azide cycloaddition (CuAAC or RuAAC).^{68–70} Although some examples have been described in which this type of strategy is used to modify the catalytic properties of NHC-based metal complexes, the method has not yet been used for the preparation of switchable catalysts,⁷ in the sense that modifications of the properties are not reversible, and also the "switching" is never produced in situ, during the course of the catalytic reaction. This type of postmodification strategy was first used by Elsevier and co-workers in 2010,⁷¹ who described the modular approach to bidentate palladium complexes with triazolyl-NHC chelate ligands. The monodentate palladium alkenyl-imidazolylidene complex **36** underwent a copper-catalyzed click reaction with azidoadamantane to afford the C–N ligated complex **37**, as described in Scheme 19. Complex **37**, and other C–N similar chelate palladium complexes, were tested in the reduction of 1-phenyl-1-propyne by transfer hydrogenation with formic acid as hydrogen source.⁷¹

Scheme 19. CuAAC Click Reaction for Preparation of C-N Chelate Pd(II) Complex



Only one year later, Guichard and Bellemin-Laponnaz and co-workers⁷² used the RuAAC click process for functionalization of a series of NHC complexes of palladium and platinum. These authors used a wide set of azides and alkynes, aiming to generate an extensive library of NHC-based complexes with cytotoxic activity. An example of functionalization of a platinum complex with estrogen is shown in Scheme 20.

While these two previous examples were based on the introduction of alkyne functionalities onto the backbone of the NHC to facilitate the click process by reaction with a functionalized azide, Gautier and Cisnetti and co-workers⁷³ were the first ones to invert the process, by using azide-functionalized NHC complexes to facilitate postfunctionalization of the ligand. They first prepared a series of silver(I) and

gold(I) complexes functionalized with diverse 1,2,3-triazoles. Interestingly, the reaction with an activated alkyne could be produced by thermally-promoted and strain-promoted 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition without the need to add any copper catalyst.⁷³ By following a similar methodology, the same authors prepared a series of azido-NHC–Cu(I) complexes, which underwent a CuAAC reaction in the presence of alkynes, in a very interesting self-catalyzed (or autoclick) process without the need for any additional copper catalysts (Scheme 21).⁷⁴ The reaction worked well for saturated and unsaturated NHCs. More recently, by using this autoclick process, these authors were able to prepare a wide variety of functionalized gold and copper complexes, including a gold compound with a fluorescent biomarker.⁷⁵

By using a bromopropyl-substituted benzoimidazolylidenepalladium complex (42, in Scheme 22), Huynh and Teng⁷⁶ were able to easily postmodify their complexes by adding a number of functionalities, including iodide, esters, azido, thiocyanato, and thioester groups (43-47). Although this strategy was not tested in homogeneous catalysis, the ease of postfunctionalization of these palladium complexes envisages a promising future in the field, also as a simple way for grafting the metal complexes onto solid materials for heterogenization of the catalysts. In a more recent work, using the same bromopropyl-substituted benzoimidazolylidene ligands, the authors prepared a bis(benzoimidazolylidene) complex, 48, which was postfunctionalized with a series of groups including hydroxyl, azido, thioether, thioester, amino, and thiocyanate.⁷ Some of the resulting complexes were tested in the Mizoroki-Heck coupling reaction between aryl halides and tert-butyl acrylate (a selected example is shown in Scheme 22), where the presence of the ancillary ammonium group in 50 showed a significant positive effect on the activity of the catalyst, possibly due to the stabilization of the catalyst via formation of ion pairs.⁷⁷ Although the presence of the ancillary ammonium groups are clearly beneficial for the activity of 50, the catalyst performs better in the presence of an extra amount of ammonium salts.

The same strategy was used for the postmodification of indazolinylidene complexes of palladium(II). In this case a series of *trans*-[PdBr₂(amine) (indy)] (indy = indazolinylidene)





Scheme 21. CuAAC Click Reaction of Azide-Tagged Cu(I)-NHC Complex



Scheme 22. Postfunctionalization of Palladium(II)-NHC Complexes by Nucleophilic Substitution



with pendant amines (**52** in Scheme 23) were obtained by reaction of a single precursor with an indazolinylidene ligand having a bromopropyl substituent at the nitrogen (51).⁷⁸ All these palladium complexes were tested in the arylation of 1-methylpyrrole with 4-bromoacetophenone, where the amine-functionalized catalysts showed a slightly higher activity

Scheme 23. Postmodification of Palladium(II) Complex with Indazolinylidene Ligand

 $R_2NH = nPr_2NH$, nBu_2NH , tBu_2NH , Et_2NH or morpholine

compared to 51. The best activity was achieved for the reaction carried out with catalyst 52 bearing a diethylamino group.

Huynh and co-workers also developed an interesting example in which a series of thiolato-bridged dinuclear complexes of palladium (53) are oxidized by oxone to yield the related sulfonate-functionalized monometallic complexes (54).⁷⁹ These complexes are interesting because their solubility in water is very high, and for this reason they were used for the Mizoroki– Heck coupling of aryl halides with *tert*-butyl acrylate in aqueous medium (Scheme 24). The activity of complex 54 with a *o*xylyl-sulfonate group, was very high for the coupling of bromobenzaldehyde, even at low catalyst loadings (0.05 mol %), but it failed to catalyze the coupling of aryl chlorides or unactivated aryl bromides.⁷⁹

In a recent work, Bellemin-Laponnaz and co-workers⁸¹ used the oxime ligation⁸⁰ as a click reaction methodology for postfunctionalization of a NHC–Pt(II) complex bearing a benzaldehyde moiety (**55** in Scheme 25). This process was combined with metal–ligand exchange, thus offering a very practical approach to the multifunctionalization of NHC– platinum complexes. The work constituted a new advance in Scheme 24. Preparation of Sulfonate-Functionalized NHC–Pd(II) Complexes and Catalytic Activity in Mizoroki–Heck Coupling in Water

Scheme 25. NHC Functionalization by Oxime Ligation Followed by Ligand Exchange

the search for simple methods to fine-tune NHC-metal complexes with biological activity.⁸¹ Scheme 25 shows the general procedure, together with one example of the many possible multifunctionalized Pt(II) complexes described (57').

An intriguing way of postfunctionalizing a chelate cyclometalated NHC ligand was described by Deng and co-workers in 2013.⁸² The authors obtained a cobalt(II) bis(carbene) complex with cyclometalated mesityl groups (**58**, Scheme 26). The reaction of this complex with an arylhydrosilane afforded a silyl-donor-functionalized NHC complex (**59**), through a cobalt-mediated C–H activation and silylation protocol. The resulting complexes, with strong electron-donating ligands due to the presence of the silyl-metal-bound moieties, afforded very high activity in the hydrosilylation of 1-octene with PhSiH₃, also providing high selectivity toward the linear isomer product.

2.3.2. Postfunctionalization by Coordination of Metal Fragments. The coordination of a metal fragment to a distant coordination site attached to an NHC ligand may also be used for modification of the electronic and steric properties of the

NHC ligand. Some early examples of this strategy were used by Peris and co-workers, $^{83-90}$ who used a simple 1,2,4-triazoldiylidene ligand to prepare a series of homo- and heterodimetallic complexes, which were basically used for the design of tandem processes by the combination of orthogonal catalytic cycles facilitated by each of the metal fragments bound to the di-NHC ligand (Figure 2). These results were reviewed in a recent article, 91 and for this reason we will not go into deep details about this research.

Figure 2. Triazoldiylidene complexes used for homogeneously catalyzed tandem processes.

An interesting finding derived from this research arose by computational study of variation of the Tolman electronic parameter (TEP) of the triazoldiylidene ligand as a consequence of the modification of the metal fragment bound to the other edge of the carbene ligand.⁹² This variation is shown in Figure 3, which reflects how switching from the coordination of [IrCp(CO)] to a [RhCl(CO)₂] fragment is accompanied by a positive shift of the TEP value of 4.5 cm⁻¹, thus indicating an important decrease in electron-donating power of the ligand. By choosing other metal fragments, a finetuning of the electronic properties of the ligand can be obtained.⁹²

César and Lavigne and co-workers⁹³ used another ambidentate Janus-type ligand, which combined an Nheterocyclic carbene and an anionic imidate (60 in Chart 1). This bifunctional ligand could be bound to two different metal fragments and therefore, as for all the examples described in this section, the electronic structure is assumed not to be an

intrinsic property of the ligand. Other selected examples of polyfunctional carbene ligands that can be modified by coordination of metal fragments are the ones described by Wright and Gade and co-workers⁹⁴ (**61** and **62**), Gates and Streubel and co-workers⁹⁵ (**63**), Ruiz and Mesa⁹⁶ (**64**), Bertrand and co-workers,⁹⁷ and Bellemin-Lapponaz and Cesar and co-workers.⁹⁸ However, none of these species were tested in catalysis. Some other examples are known, but their chemistry and catalytic properties were described in a previous review article.⁹¹

Ganter and co-workers also contributed to the development of NHC-based metal complexes that could be modified by coordination of a second metal fragment, by attaching a cationic pentamethylcyclopentadienylruthenium fragment $([RuCp^*]^+)$ to a metal-coordinated benzoimidazolylidene ligand^{99–101} and then to a dimethylperimidinylidene complex (Figure 4).¹⁰² The TEP of the cationic species is shifted by approximately 5 cm⁻¹ for both types of ligands, as a consequence of reduction of the electron-donating character of the carbene upon attachment of the cationic metal fragment. In line with these findings, Poyatos and co-workers¹⁰³ obtained a pyrene-imidazolylidene ligand, whose electronic properties were modified by 6 cm⁻¹ (based on TEP units), by introduction of the same cationic ruthenium moiety.

A very interesting example in which the electronic properties of a NHC ligand can be switched by metal coordination was

Figure 3. Modification of the TEP value of a triazoldiylidene ligand by coordination of different metal fragments.

Figure 4. TEP variation by introduction of a $[RuCp^*]^+$ fragment on a series of arene-functionalized NHC-metal complexes.

reported by Choudhury and co-workers in 2014.¹⁰⁴ Their idea was to use a NHC-pyridyl ligand and use the labile coordination abilities of the pyridyl group for the reversible coordination of different metal fragments. They were successful in reversibly coordinating [IrCp*Cl₂] and [RuCl₂(*p*-cymene)] fragments to the pyridyl moiety, which could then be *decoordinated* by adding triphenylphosphine (Scheme 27).¹⁰⁴ The overall process constitutes a neat example of a pronounced on-demand reversible modulation of the electronic properties of the main (NHC-coordinated) metal center.

Scheme 27. Reversible Coordination (Coordination Switch) of Metal Fragment to NHC-Pyridyl-Ru(II) Complex

One of the very few examples in which the effects of remote coordination of a metal to a preformed NHC–metal complex were tested in catalysis was reported by Richeter and co-workers in 2013.¹⁰⁵ These authors prepared a NHC ligand fused to a porphyrin, so that the coordination abilities of the

porphyrin could be used for the incorporation of a second metal. Modification of the electronic properties of the carbene ligand was investigated by studying the modification of CO stretching frequencies of the related [RhCl(porphyrin-NHC)- $(CO)_2$ complexes (Chart 2). It was established that porphyrin-NHC ligands with Mn(III) and Al(III) were weaker electron donors than the porphyrin-NHC ligand without any metal cation or with Ni(II) or Zn(II) (2-3 cm⁻¹ shift of average C-O stretching frequency of the related $[RhCl(NHC)(CO)_2]$ complexes). The authors studied the organocatalyzed ringopening polymerization of L-lactide with the porphyrin-NHC, and they observed that the properties of the catalyst were affected by the presence and nature of the metal cations bound to the porphyrin fragment.¹⁰⁵ It was assumed, that the differences were due to subtle modifications of the electronic properties of the NHC organocatalysts, although some other phenomena (such as aggregation of the porphyrin catalyst or coordination of ligands to the metal in the inner part of the porphyrin) could also be at play. By using the same porphyrin-NHC ligand, the same authors obtained mono-NHC and bis-NHC complexes of Au(I), with and without a nickel atom coordinated to the inner part of the porphyrin.¹⁰⁶ The monoporphyrin-NHC-Au(I)-Cl complex was tested in the photooxidation of cholesterol, where it showed higher activity than the free ligand without the Au-Cl fragment. This result was attributed to the "heavy atom" effect of Au(I), which promotes the intercrossing system $S_1 \rightarrow T_1$, allowing formation

Chart 2. Porphyrin-NHC–Rhodium Carbonyl Complexes and Average C–O Stretching Frequencies

Scheme 28. Proton-Responsive Ru-NHC Complexes Used in Olefin Metathesis

Scheme 29. A Grubbs-Hoveyda Metathesis Catalyst Combining Two Proton-Responsive Ligands and Its Activity in Two Standard Processes

of ¹O₂. Other porphyrin-functionalized NHCs were also reported by Furuta and co-workers,¹⁰⁷ Wang et al.,¹⁰⁸ and Ruppert and co-workers.^{109,110}

2.3.3. Proton-Responsive N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands. Although natural chemical processes driven by pHresponsive systems are very common, the number of examples describing NHC-based catalysts using this type of strategy is very scarce, and they mostly refer to Ru(II)-catalyzed olefin metathesis processes. In this regard, the first pH-responsive Ru–NHC complexes used for olefin metathesis were described by Schanz and co-workers in 2008.¹¹¹ These researchers prepared two Ru(II) complexes (73 and 74), each bearing a mono-NHC ligand with two anchored NMe₂ groups. The initial idea is that these species may react with HCl to afford the mono- and diprotonated species (73' and 74'), which show different reactivity patterns related to the mother unprotonated complexes and also are more soluble in aqueous media. The two catalysts were tested in the ROMP reaction of exo-7oxanorbornene, where they showed negligible activity. The same two catalysts were tested in the RCM of diallylmalonic acid, where they both produced moderate conversions (Scheme 28). These results were unexpected, as it was assumed that acidic conditions should have accelerated the initiation rates of the metathesis reaction. The authors interpreted the deactivation of catalytic activity as a consequence of the lower electron-donating character of the NHC ligand upon protonation.¹¹¹ The authors also performed a detailed study in which they proved that the activity in olefin metathesis can be externally controlled with acid addition, due to gradual protonation of NMe2 groups of the NHC ligand and the concomitant reduction of electron-donating power of the NHC ligand, which was also verified by density functional theory (DFT) calculations.¹¹²

Plenio and co-workers¹¹³ used a related Ru(II) Grubbs– Hoveyda catalyst with a NEt₂-substituted NHC and compared the activity of neutral and protonated catalysts in the ROMP of norbornene. Upon protonation, the double-bond geometry changed (from E/Z = 0.78 to E/Z = 1.04), and for this reason the authors concluded that addition of acid during the polymerization reaction allows for fine-tuning the E/Z ratio of the resulting norbornene.

More recently, Schanz and co-workers,¹¹⁴ in line with their previous works, prepared two new pH-responsive Ru catalysts, each containing a dimethylaminopyridine ligand (75, with two different R groups, as shown in Scheme 29). In organic solvents these two catalysts gave good activities in the ROMP and RCM processes with standard substrates. The ROMP reaction in benzene was accelerated when 2 equiv (referred to the catalyst) of an acid (H₃PO₄) were added, but the activity decreased as soon as the amount of acid increased, probably as a consequence of significant reduction of the electron-donating character of the carbene ligand upon protonation of the amine moieties attached to the NHC. The RCM reaction in acidic aqueous medium did not work, probably due to catalyst degradation.¹¹⁴

Some other proton-responsive NHC-based complexes were described, although their catalytic properties were not evaluated. For example, in 2009, Glorius and co-workers¹¹⁵ performed one of the very first studies on switching the electron-donor power of a NHC ligand by reversible protonation/deprotonation of an enolate-imidazolylidene ligand (Scheme 30), which was previously described by César

Scheme 30. Deprotonation of Keto-imidazolylidene Ligand and TEP Change

and Lavigne and co-workers.⁶⁰ Upon coordination, this ligand is known to stabilize the keto-imidazolylidene form, as mentioned in section 2.3.1. The coordination of this NHC to form the corresponding $[IrCl(NHC)(CO)_2]$ complex (76) allowed for study of the variation of C–O stretching frequency and then to estimate the TEP shift produced by reversible deprotonation of the ligand.¹¹⁵ This deprotonation was accompanied by a TEP decrease of 14 cm⁻¹, therefore indicating a very significant increase in electron-donating power of the NHC ligand. The reversibility of the process adds significance to the potential of this class of NHC ligands.

Richeter and co-workers¹¹⁶ also estimated the change in electron-donating power of their porphyrin-NHC ligand upon protonation, by studying the shift in C–O stretching frequency of their related Rh(I) complex 67 (Chart 2). This protonation was produced by use of trifluoroacetic acid and afforded the related dicationic species, in which all four nitrogens of the porphyrin are bound to a proton. In this case, the protonation was accompanied by an increase in average C–O stretching frequency of 7 cm⁻¹, as a consequence of the lower σ -donating

character of the complex resulting from the diprotonation of $\mathbf{67.}^{116}$

Choudhury and co-workers¹⁰⁴ also used their ruthenium(II) complex with a NHC-pyridyl ligand (65) as a proton-responsive system, in which the electronic properties of the ligand were reversibly modulated by addition of an acid or a base (Scheme 31).

3. MULTIFUNCTIONAL N-HETEROCYCLIC CARBENE LIGANDS

As defined by Burrows in 2002,⁸ "a multifunctional ligand is simply a ligand that has been designed to do more than one thing". Crabtree⁹ made a more specific definition of these ligands, by suggesting that multifunctional ligands are those having additional functions that can be useful in catalysis. Although these two definitions would include all the NHC ligands described in section 2, we leave to this section only the examples regarding the use of hemilabile ligands (section 3.1) and ligands that have a relevant participation in the catalytic cycle, as the so-called bifunctional or cooperative ligands (section 3.2).¹¹⁷ Related to hemilabile NHCs, ligands with flexible steric bulk (conformationally labile NHCs) will also be considered here. Therefore, while section 2 refers to ligands that adapt (or switch), by external stimuli, their steric or electronic properties to the requirements of the catalytic transformations, multifunctional ligands, as described in this section, will deal with all ligands whose reactivity depends on direct interaction with the substrates and therefore are directly involved in the catalytic cycle.

3.1. Hemilabile and Conformationally Labile N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands

The term hemilability in coordination ligands was introduced by Jeffrey and Rauchfuss in 1979.¹¹⁸ A hemilabile ligand refers to a hybrid polydentate ligand where one of the coordinating groups can be displaced from the coordination sphere of the metal while at least one group remains firmly bound to the metal center.^{119–121} This means that one of the donor groups needs to not be strongly bonded, so that it can reversibly dissociate in solution to open a coordination site. Therefore, hemilabile ligands yield the stability of a coordinative saturated metal complex while providing open coordination sites during the catalytic cycle. In NHC-based hemilabile ligands, the NHC part of the ligand is assumed to be the edge that is strongly bound to the metal, and therefore these types of ligands are often heteroleptic (or hybrid) ligands with a weakly bound functionality, which is often (but not exclusively) a N, O, or S donor group (Scheme 32). Although many different types of donor-functionalized NHC ligands have been described, ¹²²⁻¹²⁴ in this section we will only discuss those examples in which the study of hemilability of the ligand is explicitly described and

related to homogeneously catalyzed processes. These examples will mostly refer to NHC hybrid ligands with N and O, since P is often considered to bind strongly to the metal center and the chemistry of NHC-S ligands has been thoroughly reviewed recently.^{125–127} A detailed review on anionic tethered NHC chemistry was also published by Arnold and co-workers in 2007,¹²⁸ and this included NHC-O hybrid ligands. An excellent review article regarding palladium complexes with NHC-based hemilabile ligands¹²⁹ has also been published.

Conformationally labile ligands may also be considered as multifunctional ligands in many ways, and they can also be considered related to hemilabile ligands. For this type of system, the steric hindrance imposed by the ligand can be tuned depending on the requirements of a specific catalytic reaction. Some key examples of this type of NHC ligand will be introduced in section 3.1.5.

3.1.1. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with N-Donors. One of the first NHC-based hemilabile ligands used in catalysis was described by McGuinness and Cavell in 2000.¹³⁰ These authors prepared a series of NHC ligands containing pyridine and carbonyl donors, which were coordinated to palladium, affording neutral and cationic complexes. Depending on the metal precursors used and on the type of ligand, the resulting Pd–NHC complexes displayed chelating or dangling donors. While NHCs with carbonyl donors afforded the monodentate coordination of the ligands with dangling carbonyl functionalities, the NHC-pyridine ligands exhibited monodentate and chelating behavior, thus reflecting the hemilabile behavior of the NHC-pyridine ligand. The complexes were tested in the Heck and Suzuki–Miyaura couplings, where the two most active catalysts were 78 and 79 (Scheme 33). Complex 78

achieved 947 000 turnovers in the coupling of butyl acrylate with 4-bromoacetophenone (71% conversion), while in the same reaction conditions **79** gave a turnover number (TON) of 610 000. Both catalysts showed exceptional long-term stability. In the Suzuki coupling of 4-bromoacetophenone with phenylboronic acid, TONs over 100 000 were achieved.¹³⁰

Chen and Lin¹³¹ studied the hemilability of a series of palladium(II) complexes with a bis(pyridyl)-NHC ligand. Two ligands can bind to the metal in a bidentate chelating mode, yielding complex **80** (Scheme 34). This complex is susceptible to substitution by halides and phosphines, yielding complexes that contain both C,N-bidentate and monodentate NHC ligands. Complex **80** shows fluxional behavior in coordinating solvents as a consequence of solvent-assisted exchange involving unbound and coordinated pyridine. Complex **80** was active in the catalytic polymerization of CO/norbornene.¹³¹

Since the publication of these two early examples of pyridine-NHC hemilabile ligands in 2000,^{130,131} the number of complexes containing NHC ligands with nitrogen donor groups has increased enormously,¹³² and these include examples of coordination to palladium,^{133–158} platinum,¹⁵⁴ rhodium,^{122,150–152,159–169} iridium,^{122,161–163,163,166,170–183} ruthenium,^{179,181,182,184–193} nickel,^{146,192,194–197} silver,^{198–203} gold,²⁰³ copper,^{201,202,204} and iron.^{152,205} A selected group of these complexes is shown in Chart 3.

Despite the large number of complexes with NHC ligands with nitrogen donors, the number of examples in which the hemilability of these complexes has been related to their catalytic properties is relatively scarce. An interesting study was described by Jiménez, Oro, and co-workers in 2008.¹⁶⁷ The authors obtained a series of [RhCl(NHC)(COD)] complexes, in which the NHCs contained aminoalkyl functionalities (99, Scheme 35). Upon chloride abstraction with silver salts, the aminopropyl-substituted NHC complex (n = 3, Scheme 35), undergoes C,N-chelation by binding the NMe₂ group to the metal. This chelate coordination could not be achieved for other aminoalkyl-NHC ligands (i.e., n = 2), thus suggesting that the chelate coordination is only possible for an appropriate

Scheme 34. Hemilability Shown by a Bis(pyridyl)-NHC Ligand

Chart 3. Some Examples of NHC Hemilabile Ligands with N-Donor Groups

linker length (n = 3). The complexes were tested in hydrosilylation of terminal alkynes, where the neutral complexes were found to be the most active and selective catalysts.¹⁶⁷

Also in 2008, a series of rhodium and iridium complexes with quinoline-tethered hemilabile NHCs were obtained by Webster and Li and co-workers.¹⁶³ Interestingly, the coordination to $[IrCp*Cl_2]_2$ rendered an equilibrium mixture of neutral and

cationic species (100 and 101, Scheme 36). The reaction of the ligand (or its azolium precursor) with $[MCl(CO)_2]_2$ (M = Rh or Ir), afforded a mixture of chelating and monodentate complexes for the case of rhodium, and only the chelating complex for the case of iridium (Scheme 36).¹⁶³

In the case of complex **91** (Chart 3), described by Crabtree and co-workers,¹⁷⁹ the authors did not find evidence of hemilability of the chelate NHC-pyrimidine ligand, but the free

Scheme 35. Hemilabile NHC-Aminoalkyl Ligand

pyrimidyl group acted as an internal base in a series of borrowing-hydrogen processes (transfer hydrogenation, β alkylation of secondary alcohols with primary alcohols, and N-alkylation of amines with primary alcohols), so that a mild base such as NaHCO₃ was sufficient to promote the process.¹⁷⁹

Messerle and co-workers²⁰⁶ also developed two NCN pincer ligands that displayed diverse coordination abilities with rhodium(I) and iridium(I) (Chart 4 shows examples of the rhodium complexes). It was found that increasing the length of the alkyl chain between the NHC and the pyrazole rings increased the lability of the pyrazole donors. For example, the coordination of the ethyl-connected ligand is tridentate in solution, but in the solid state it was found to be bidentate (106, Chart 4). The new complexes were tested in the intramolecular addition of NH and OH bonds, where the rhodium complex with the ethylene-connected ligand (106) was more active than the related one with a connecting methylene (105), therefore indicating that the hemilabile behavior of the ligand in 106 has a positive impact on its catalytic activity.²⁰⁶

In 2014, Pöthig and Kühn and co-workers¹⁷² published a very detailed study on the hemilabile behavior of a series of iridium(I) complexes with N-functionalized NHC ligands of

Scheme 36. Hemilabile Behavior of NHC-Quinoline Ligand

the type NCN (Scheme 37). The ligand shows a dynamic fluxional behavior between the κ^1 C and κ^2 C,N coordination, and this situation is not stopped even at temperatures as low as -90 °C. The authors related this behavior to the high catalytic activity of these complexes in the reduction of acetophenone by transfer hydrogenation. Further analysis of the reactivity of these types of complexes demonstrated that addition of a ligand like a phosphine produces substitution of the halide rather than displacement of the pyridine (109), which remains showing fluxionality. On the other hand, CO bubbling produces replacement of the COD ligand and stabilization of the species with the chelating κ^2 C,N coordination (110 in Scheme 37).¹⁷²

A very recent work was published by Bertrand and coworkers,²⁰⁷ describing the preparation of a series of hemilabile cyclic alkyl(amino)carbenes (CAACs) featuring alkene, ether, amine, imine, and phosphine groups. These CAACs were coordinated to Cu(I) and Au(I). The authors showed how the carbene with a pendant imine could stabilize Au(III) and therefore facilitate the C-C oxidative addition of biphenylene to the Au(I) complex with an imine-functionalized carbene (Scheme 38). The same gold(I) complex showed high activity in the hydroarylation of α -methylstyrene with *N*,*N*-dimethylaniline. The authors reasoned that the presence of the imine group attached to the CAAC ligand should assist this catalytic reaction that involves a proton transfer, and for that reason the activity of complex 111 in the hydroarylation is higher than the activity shown by other related Au(I) complexes without the imine group.²⁰⁷

3.1.2. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with S-Donors. Since the recent review published by Fliedel and Braunstein in 2014,¹²⁷ very few S-functionalized NHC ligands have been reported.^{208,209} An interesting example was described by Liu and Chen and co-workers,²⁰⁹ who prepared a series of palladium(II) complexes with bidentate sulfoxide-NHC ligands

Chart 4. Rhodium(I) Complexes with Bis(pyrazolyl)imidadolylidenes

Scheme 37. Hemilabile Behavior and Reactivity of Iridium(I) Complex with NHC-based NCN Ligands

Scheme 38. Oxidative Addition of Phenylene to Au(I) Complex with Imine-CAAC Ligand

(113–118, Scheme 39). These authors also studied the behavior of an analogous thioether-functionalized NHC complex for comparison. Although both types of ligands showed hemilability, the sulfoxides were more labile than the thioethers. The sulfoxide-NHC ligands exhibited various coordination forms, including mono- and bidentate chelation, sulfur- and oxygen-bound sulfoxide coordination and also the

presence of one or two ligands bound to the metal. The hemilability of the sulfoxide-NHC ligand is explained as a combination of intramolecular competition and intermolecular competition with solvent molecules, as illustrated by the example shown in Scheme 39.

3.1.3. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with O-Donors. A large number of complexes with NHC ligands with oxygen donor groups have also been extensively studied. These may contain alcohol,^{210–225} alkoxide,^{193,222–227} phenoxide,^{228–235} ether,^{166,236–238} sulfonate,^{239–243} or carboxylate²⁴⁴ groups. Some selected recent examples of this type of complexes are depicted in Chart 5. With regard to their catalytic activity, most of the studies have provided evidence of the bifunctional (or cooperative) behavior of these complexes,²⁴⁵ rather than their hemilabile behavior. Some selected examples related to the hemilabile behavior of these types of ligands are discussed below.

Scheme 39. Hemilability Shown by Palladium Complexes with Sulfoxide-NHC Ligands

Chart 5. Some Recent Examples of Complexes Bearing NHC Ligands with Oxygen Donor Groups

Albrecht and co-workers¹⁵³ described in 2014 the preparation of the pincer type NHC-carboxylate complex 121. The coordination and decoordination of the carboxylate arm of the ligand is triggered by addition of a base or acid, respectively. The bis-chelate or tris-chelate (pincer) palladium(II) complexes displayed distinct catalytic activities in Suzuki-Miyaura and Heck-Mizoroki cross-coupling reactions, for which the coordinating carboxylate in 121, seemed to be beneficial, compared to the uncoordinated form.¹⁵³ Wang and coworkers²³⁵ used palladium complex **122** for the polymerization of norbornene, with methylaluminoxane (MAO) as cocatalyst, achieving excellent catalytic activities. Braunstein and co-workers²⁴⁶ obtained a series of nickel complexes with etherfunctionalized NHC ligands, such as 123, which were active in the polymerization of ethylene. The activity of the related Ni(II) complexes with unfunctionalized NHC ligands showed similar activity, therefore indicating a reduced role of the ether side arms.²⁴⁶ Palladium complex 127,²²¹ featuring an alcohol functional group, was tested in the arylation of furan and thiophene, where it showed moderate activity but excellent regioselectivity, although the authors did not find clear evidence of the benefits provided by the O-donor functionality.

Iglesias and Oro and co-workers²⁴⁷ prepared the 14-electron Ir(III) complex **125** in 2012. The complex shows two latent coordination sites, which are accessible under catalytic conditions. The complex was tested in hydrosilylation of terminal alkynes, affording very good selectivity in the formation of the β -(Z)-vinylsilanes. This selectivity was first explained by a modified Chalk–Harrod mechanism taking

place,²⁴⁸ in which a metal-assisted isomerization of the metalalkenylsilane should be produced in the final steps of the catalytic cycle (see Scheme 40), and all this can be explained by the generation of a cavity by stepwise dissociation of the side arms of the ligand.²⁴⁷ However, the possibility of this classical mechanism was discarded soon after, basically because DFT calculations suggested that oxidative addition of the Si-H bond to the rhodium or iridium center to afford a M(V) species was unfeasible, and also because alkynes did not react with 125 or with its rhodium analogue.²⁴⁹ On this basis, an outer-sphere mechanism was proposed, where again the cavity generated by decoordination of the side arms favors formation of the β -(*Z*)vinylsilanes. Further modification of these type of catalysts by the same authors provided a more detailed insight into the role of hemilabile ligands in this catalytic reaction.²⁵⁰ The influence of these hemilabile ligands was also examined by the same authors by studying the behavior of catalysts in transfer hydrogenation of ketones and imines²⁵¹ and in hydrolysis and methanolysis of silanes.²⁵²

Braunstein and co-workers²²⁵ described the hemilabile behavior of alkoxide-functionalized NHC ligands coordinated to nickel and palladium (Chart 6). The authors were able to selectively deprotonate and coordinate, or reprotonate and decoordinate, the alkoxide side arm. Dinickel complex 132 was tested in oligomerization of ethylene, where it showed higher activity than other Ni(II) complexes with unfunctionalized NHC ligands. The authors interpreted this result as a consequence of the increased lifetime of the catalyst, probably Scheme 40. Proposed Mechanism for Hydrosilylation of Terminal Alkynes with Complex 125

Chart 6. Complexes of Nickel and Palladium with Alkoxide-Functionalized NHCs

as a consequence of the presence of the C,O chelate or bridging ligand.

Zhou and Jordan²³⁹ prepared a palladium complex with a sulfonate-NHC ligand, whose reactivity is dominated by the dissociation or displacement of the sulfonate functionality (Scheme 41). They studied the isomerization between complexes 133 and 134 and concluded that the reaction should proceed by dissociation of the sulfonate unit to form a three-coordinate intermediate (Scheme 40). The reaction is accelerated in solvents with hydrogen-bond donors (CD₃OD) and by the addition of Lewis acids $[B(C_6F_5)_3]$ that can labilize the sulfonate group.

In a very recent work, Ruddlesden and Ducket²⁵³ described an iridium(I) complex bearing a phenolate-NHC ligand (135), which was a very effective precatalyst in the SABRE (signal

amplification by reversible exchange) process (Scheme 42). The complex contains an Ir–O bond, which is sensitive to the polarity of the solvent, and for this reason the catalytic activity of the complex is solvent-dependent. In nonprotic solvents, this bond is strong and reacts with pyridine and H_2 to form the Ir(III) complex 136. In protic solvents such as methanol, the Ir–O bond is labile, and the reaction with pyridine and molecular hydrogen yields complex 137. Both species have inequivalent hydrides (a requisite for acting as SABRE catalysts), and are active in the catalytic transfer of polarization from para-hydrogen to loosely bound ligands, such as pyridine, nicotinaldehyde, and nicotine.

Papish and co-workers²⁵⁴ published a study aiming to determine which is the role of hemilability of the ether functionality in the transfer hydrogenation of ketones using (arene)Ru(II) complexes with an ether-functionalized NHC ligand. In their study, the authors did not find any evidence of O binding to the metal, and they concluded that for this type of complex, [(η^{6} -arene)Ru(II)], arene lability has a very important impact on the activity. This conclusion was supported by the fact that the trend of activity of the complexes was related to lability of the arene ligands, in the order benzene > *p*-cymene > hexamethylbenzene.²⁵⁴

3.1.4. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with Alkenyl and Other C-Donors. Alkenyl-NHCs provide an interesting type of hemilabile ligand with potential applications in homogeneous catalysis. The first example of coordination of this type of ligand was described by Oro and Hahn and co-workers,^{255,256} who described a series of iridium(I) complexes with *N*-allyl-substituted benzimidazolylidenes²⁵⁶ and imidazolylidenes (Scheme 43).²⁵⁵ By reaction of an alkenyl-imidazolium salt with $[Ir(\mu-OMe)(COD)]_2$, the authors obtained the five-coordinate complex 138, in which one of the coordination sites is occupied by the alkenyl side arm. Halide abstraction with AgBF₄ yields the cationic complex 139, with the two alkenyl arms bound to the metal.²⁵⁶ Reaction of 138 with NaOEt in ethanol affords the tetracoordinated complex 140, in which the two allyl fragments were hydrogenated to generate two *n*-propyl chains. The activity of 138 and 140 was tested in the

Scheme 42. Solvent-Dependent Behavior of Iridium Complex with NHC-Phenolate Ligand

Scheme 43. Iridium Complexes with Allyl-Substituted Benzimidazolylidenes

reduction of cyclohexanone by transfer hydrogenation in *i*PrOH (KOH was used as base), where **140** showed much higher activity. This was interpreted by the authors as a factor indicating that the allyl substituents remain unaffected along the catalytic reaction, and therefore the availability of the vacant coordination site is reduced in **138**, thus providing a less active catalyst.

Inspired by these results, Peris and co-workers²⁵⁷ reported a series of Cp*Ir(III) with N-alkenyl-imidazolylidene ligands. Rather than aiming to obtain a hemilabile system, in which the olefin arm of the NHC ligand could reversibly decoordinate/ coordinate to the metal, the authors aimed to irreversibly cleave

the olefin-metal bond under conditions used in a catalytic reaction (reduction of ketones and imines by transfer hydrogenation), and for that reason this type of ligand was referred to as hemicleavable. It was found that the chelating coordination of the alkenyl-imidazolylidene could only be achieved when short linkers between the NHC and the olefin were present (as in 141, in Scheme 44), while longer linkers produced monocoordination of the ligand via the NHC part. The chelate carbene-alkenyl complexes showed very good activity in the reduction of ketones and imines by transfer hydrogenation. It was proposed that, under the reaction conditions used for the catalytic reaction (*i*PrOH, 80 °C and KOH), the catalyst was activated by irreversible hydrogenation of the coordinated alkene, generating a *N*-alkyl fragment (142).²⁵⁷

In 2008, Peris and co-workers²⁵⁸ described a series of Ir(I) complexes with alkenyl-functionalized ligands. These complexes were similar to those previously reported by Hahn and Oro and co-workers²⁵⁵ (in their case the complexes contained bromide ligands instead of chlorides). Complexes 143 (Scheme 45) showed fluxional behavior, due to the coordination/ decoordination of the alkene with the iridium center.²⁵⁸ By studying this fluxional behavior by variable-temperature (VT) NMR spectroscopy, the authors were able to experimentally estimate that the Ir–olefin bond energy was $\Delta H = 20.9$ kcal/mol for 143 with X = H. Complexes 143 were active in the hydrosilylation of terminal alkynes, where they proved to be very selective in the production of *Z*-vinylsilanes.²⁵⁸

Alkenyl-imidazolylidene ligands were also coordinated in the chelate fashion to CpNi(II) complexes,²⁵⁹ but the catalytic activities of the resulting complexes were not reported. Horn and Albrecht²⁶⁰ described a (*p*-cymene)Ru(II) complex with a hemilabile alkenyl-NHC ligand (**145**), which showed high

Active in the reduction of ketones and imines by transfer hydrogenation

activity in reduction of unfunctionalized olefins by transfer hydrogenation. In their work, the authors compared the activity of several catalyst precursors displaying NHC-based hemilabile ligands. The catalysts showed strongly diverging behavior in the hydrogenation of dodecene to dodecane, with **146** being completely inactive and **145** being the most active one (Scheme **46**). Catalyst **145** was tested in the hydrogenation of a wide set of olefins, where it also showed activity in the olefin isomerization as a competitive process.²⁶⁰ In a subsequent study, the same set of complexes shown in Scheme **46** were tested in the transfer hydrogenation of ketones and activated olefins.²⁶¹ Again, the complex with the tethered olefin was the most active among the four different catalysts. Depending on reaction conditions, **145** was also able to convert nitriles and $\alpha_i\beta$ -unsaturated ketones.

A very interesting example of hemilability was described by Bullock and co-workers in 2007,²⁶² who obtained hydrides of the type $[CpM(CO)_2(IMes)H]$ [M = W, Mo; IMes =1,3-bis(2,4,6-trimethylphenyl)imidazol-2-ylidene]. Hydride abstraction from these complexes leads to $[CpM(CO)_2(IMes)]^+$, in which one of the C=C double bonds of one of the mesityl groups binds the metal. Ketones and alcohols can displace this weak coordinated C=C group. The tungsten complex showed moderate activity in hydrogenation of acetone with H₂.²⁶²

N-Arylated NHCs have also shown hemilabile behavior in Cp*Ir(NHC) complexes, as in the example reported by Peris and co-workers in 2006.²⁶³ The reaction of **149** in refluxing

 CD_3OD afforded deuteration at the ortho position of the metalated phenyl ring in 24 h, thus strongly suggesting that a dynamic equilibrium with the "demetalated" complex **150** occurs (Scheme 47).

Scheme 47. Hemilability Shown by Cyclometalated NHC-Phenyl Ligand Coordinated to Cp*Ir(III)

3.1.5. Conformationally Labile N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. Conformationally labile NHCs are ligands with flexible steric bulk, so that the steric hindrance imposed by the ligand can be tuned depending on the requirements of a specific catalytic reaction. These types of ligands may be considered as multifunctional, as they may look somehow related to hemilabile ligands. The firsts to apply this concept in catalysis were Glorius and co-workers,²⁶⁴ who developed an imidazolylidene with flexible cyclohexyl groups, which is expected to exist in the form of three different conformers (Chart 7). Upon coordination to Pd, conformation a is expected to favor oxidative additions on Pd(0), while the more sterically demanding conformers (b and c) should enhance reductive elimination and facilitate the formation of Pd monocarbene species. These ligands were used for the preparation of palladium catalysts [in situ from $Pd(OAc)_2$], which were shown to be efficient for room-temperature Suzuki-Miyaura coupling of hindered and unhindered, activated and deactivated aryl chlorides and arylboronic acids. Soon after, the same group developed a series of NHCs derived from bioxazolines with larger flexible cycloalkyl groups (structure d), which were also applied for the preparation of effective palladium catalysts for the Suzuki-Miyaura coupling. Remarkably, the catalysts derived from these ligands were able to catalyze the production of tetra-ortho-substituted biaryls from aryl chlorides.²

79/21

148

Chart 7

In the same line, Dorta and co-workers²⁶⁶ described a family of imidazolin-2-ylidenes functionalized with naphthyl units (structure e, Chart 7). Interconversion of the two possible atropisomers [C_2 -symmetric (anti) and C_s -symmetric (syn)] was studied in detail by ¹H NMR. The palladium-derived complexes showed superior activity compared to other analogous palladium complexes without the bulky substituents.

Some other recent relevant examples of large yet flexible NHC ligands were reported by Nolan and co-workers^{267,268} (Pd, for Suzuki–Miyaura and Buchwald–Hartwig reactions; Au, for alkyne hydration, nitrile hydration, and synthesis of homoallylic ketones) and Mauduit and co-workers²⁶⁹ (Ru, for olefin metathesis).

3.2. Bifunctional N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands

Bifunctional catalysts operate by establishing control of a catalytic process through multiple weak catalyst–substrate interactions $^{117,270-272}$ and by enabling a cooperative effect that is translated into a superior ability for substrate activation and selectivity.^{273,274} These weak interactions are of the noncovalent type (mostly due to hydrogen bonding or π -stacking); thus, bifunctional catalysis can also be regarded within the field of supramolecular catalysis.^{275,276} A recent review was fully devoted to bifunctional catalysis with transition metal-based NHC complexes.²⁴⁵ More specific review articles were published dealing with the bifunctional behavior of protic NHC complexes²⁷⁷ and NHC complexes bearing NH units,²⁷⁸ so the field has been covered in detail until 2016. With these taken into account, the present review will cover only selected examples. Section 3.2.1 deals with bifunctional processes involving the participation of NH, OH, or CH bonds of the ligand, and section 3.2.2 deals with bifunctional processes through aromatization/dearomatization. Finally, Section 3.2.3 will describe the most recent advances on the use of NHC ligands with rigid polyaromatic fragments, and how π -stacking interactions influence the catalytic properties of the related catalysts.

3.2.1. Bifunctional Processes Involving the Participation of C–H, O–H, or N–H Bonds of the Ligand. *3.2.1.1. Ligand C–H Bonds.* A recent example of metal–ligand cooperativity was described by Mashima and co-workers,²⁷⁹ who showed how the hemilability of a *N*-xylyl-*N'*-methylperimidine carbene bound to an iridium catalyst was crucial in the dehydrogenative silylation of arylpyridines with triethylsilane (Scheme 48). The precatalyst used was the Ir(I) complex **151**. The authors observed that intramolecular C–H activation of the *N*-xylyl group of the perimidine-based NHC efficiently improved the catalytic reaction. On the basis of their

Scheme 48. Proposed Mechanism for Iridium-Catalyzed Silylation of Arylpyridines

experimental findings, the authors suggested that, during the catalytic cycle, the carbene ligand changed its steric and electronic properties. The cyclometalated NHC acted as hydride acceptor, returning to the monodentate NHC, thus showing the utility of the metalated xylyl group as a labile coordination site of hemilabile ligation (see the equilibrium between **153** and **154**). In their work, Mashima and co-workers²⁷⁹ proposed a catalytic cycle, from which they were able to isolate and characterize a number of intermediates. Scheme 48 shows the proposed catalytic cycle, displaying only some selected reaction intermediates.

3.2.1.2. Ligand O–H Bonds. Iridium complexes with tethered O-donor functionalities have been used as bifunctional catalysts for the condensation of amines with alcohols, with very relevant works published by Martín-Matute and co-workers.^{222–224} In their most recent work, these authors performed a detailed study on mechanistic aspects of the

reaction by combining experimental and computational methods.²²² From their study, the authors concluded that the alcohol-functionalized ligand participates in almost all steps of the catalytic cycle, by accepting or releasing protons to substrates and intermediates, as shown in Scheme 49. The

Scheme 49. Proposed Mechanism for Coupling of Amines and Alcohols with Iridium Catalyst Containing NHC-Alcohol Ligand

alcohol functionality also facilitates the reaction by hydrogenbonding to substrates. The bifunctional behavior of this iridium catalyst allows the reaction to be performed under base-free conditions, with a 1:1 ratio of the substrates (no excess of any substrate is needed), and under very mild reaction conditions

(T = 50 °C). By starting from the catalyst precursor **119** (Chart 5), the catalyst resting state was formed (**156**, Scheme 49), and characterized in situ.

An interesting example of the acceptorless dehydrogenation of alcohols to aldehydes, and dehydrogenative coupling of alcohols with amines, was described by Bera and co-workers in 2014,²²⁷ using the diruthenium complex **126** (Chart 5) as catalyst. The authors performed a detailed study by using experimental and computational methods, concluding that metal-metal and metal-ligand cooperation are crucial in the dehydrogenative coupling of amines and alcohols to afford the corresponding imines. They also found that the presence of the acetate bridging ligand plays an important role by facilitating the occurrence of β -elimination.²²⁷ Scheme 50 shows the proposed mechanism for the process.

3.2.1.3. Ligand N-H Bonds. Morris and co-work- $1^{189-192,280-282}$ have been very active in the research of ers¹⁸⁹ NHC-based bifunctional catalysts. They prepared series of ruthenium and iridium complexes with NHC ligands tethered with amine donors. The activity of the cationic [Ru(p-cymene)](NHC-NH₂)] complexes 97 (Chart 3) and 162 was studied in transfer hydrogenation of ketones to afford the corresponding alcohols.^{190,191} Both experimental and theoretical (DFT) studies concluded that reduction of acetophenone occurred through an inner-sphere mechanism involving decoordination of the amine group of the NHC-NH₂ ligand; therefore this ligand would only be behaving as hemilabile, not exchanging the hydrogen of the amine with either of the substrates.²⁸² This mechanism was proved to be more feasible than the outersphere bifunctional mechanism, which should involve the transfer of a H^+/H^- couple to acetophenone from the hydride amine complex. The authors explained that the cationic hydride-amine complex 163 (Scheme 51) reacted very slowly with acetophenone in the absence of base, due to the decreased hydricity of the hydride ligand, thus making the outer-sphere mechanism unfavored.^{190,191}

The results are different when the $[RuCp*(NHC-NH_2)-(pyr)](PF_6)$ complex **164** is used. This complex can be activated in the presence of an alkoxide base, to form a neutral hydride-amine complex (**165**). In this case, the hydridic character of the neutral metal hydride is expected to favor the outer-sphere bifunctional mechanism for reduction of ketones. On the basis of experimental and theoretical (DFT)

Scheme 50. Proposed Mechanism for Dehydrogenative Coupling of Alcohols and Amines by Diruthenium Complex 126

studies, Morris and co-workers¹⁸⁹ proposed the mechanism shown in Scheme 52 for the reduction of ketones with H₂. On the other hand, theoretical calculations predicted that the outersphere mechanism is not favored when the related cationic iridium(III) hydride amine complex [IrCp*(NHC-NH₂)H]⁺ is used, due to the poor nucleophilicity of this cationic hydride.¹⁸⁹ Nevertheless, the authors showed evidence that this complex, in the presence of excess alkoxide base, hydrogenates ketones via an outer-sphere mechanism involving a neutral hydride intermediate [Ir(η^4 -Cp*H)(NHC-NH₂)H], which was formed by migration of a hydride ligand to the Cp* ligand, a process that seems to be favored by the presence of the N-heterocyclic carbene ligand.¹⁹⁰

In a more recent report, the [RuCp*(NHC-NH₂)(pyr)]- (PF_6) complex 164 was used for hydrogenation of esters with H_2 .²⁸¹ The authors proved that the reaction occurred through a concerted bifunctional outer-sphere mechanism, via formation of a six-membered ring transition state involving hydrogenbonding interaction of the carbonyl oxygen of the ester and the N-H group of the NHC-NH₂ ligand. The same NHC-NH₂ ligand was used to prepare the iridium(I) complex [Ir(NHC- NH_2 (COD)](PF₆) (166) (Scheme 53). Upon oxidative addition with HCl, the iridium(III) hydride 167 was formed. This complex proved to be very active in the H₂ hydrogenation of molecules with unsaturated bonds (TOF > 800 h^{-1} for hydrogenation of acetophenone), although in this case, the authors did not perform mechanistic studies in order to elucidate if the process proceeded via a bifunctional outersphere mechanism.²⁸⁰

Hahn and co-workers^{283–285} developed a series of metal complexes with protic NHC ligands (pNHCs). It was proposed that the NH function of the pNHC ligands may act as a directing group for formation of hydrogen bonds to selected substrates.^{286,287} The NH group of pNHC ligands is known to directly participate in some catalytic events. For example,

Grotjahn and co-workers²⁸⁸ showed that the Ru(II) complex **168**, displaying a *p*NHC-PPh₂ ligand, was able to quantitatively

Scheme 53. Hydrogenation of Acetophenone with $[IrCl(H)(NHC-NH_2)(COD)](PF_6)$

hydrogenate acetophenone in the presence of *i*PrOH under base-free conditions (Scheme 54). By carefully studying the chemical reactivity of the *p*NHC ligand, the authors concluded that the complex may reduce ketones via a bifunctional outersphere mechanism involving the participation of the NH group.

Scheme 54. Base-Free Hydrogenation of Acetophenone with Ru(II) Complex with pNHC-PPh₂ Ligand

Grotjahn and co-workers²⁸⁹ described **169** (Chart 8), a Cp*Ir(III) hydride with a pNHC-PPh₂ chelate ligand. The authors carefully studied the reactivity of the NH bond and suggested that secondary interactions involving this group should provide benefits in homogeneously catalyzed processes by means of the bifunctional character of the ligand. Similar studies were also performed by Hahn and co-workers²⁹⁰ with complex **170**, bearing a protic benzimidazolylidene ligand.

Chart 8. Two Cp*Ir(III) Complexes with *p*NHC-PPh₂ Chelate Ligands

Ghosh and co-workers^{210,291–293} developed a series of Ni(II) complexes bearing amido-functionalized NHCs (171) for basefree Michael addition of β -dicarbonyls, β -keto esters, and α cyano esters with activated ethylenes. The fact that the authors were able to perform the reaction in the absence of base is remarkable. Supported by DFT calculations, it was proposed that the rate-limiting-step of the reaction was the nucleophilic attack of a metal-bound enolate of a 1,3-dicarbonyl adduct to the approaching activated ethylene.²⁹¹ The reaction pathway involves first the protonation and decoordination of the basic amide function of the NHC-amido ligand by the substrate (2acetylcyclopentanone in Scheme 55), thus indicating a bifunctional process with active participation of the amido Scheme 55. Bifunctional Pathway Proposed for Michael Addition Facilitated by Ni(II) Complex with NHC-Amido Ligand

group in the process. Then nucleophilic attack of the bound enolate on activated olefin and release of the final product would complete the cycle. The authors were also able to study the asymmetric version of the reaction, by using NHC-amido ligands with chiral ancillary substituents. With these catalysts, chiral inductions ranging between 2% and 75% enantiomeric excess (ee) values were obtained.²⁹⁴

By using a N-heterocyclic carbene functionalized with a naphthyridyl group, Bera and co-workers²⁹⁵ prepared a Rh(I) complex (172) that showed excellent catalytic activity in the hydration of a wide variety of organonitriles to form the corresponding organoamides at room temperature. A maximum turnover frequency of 20 000 h⁻¹ was achieved for hydration of acrylonitrile. The presence of the 1,8-naphthyridyl group is crucial for the process, because an analogous Rh(I) complex without the naphthyridyl group {[RhBr(COD)(Me₂-NHC)]; Me_2 -NHC = 1,3-dimethylimidazol-2-ylidene} turned out to be inactive. The proposed mechanism of the catalytic reaction (Scheme 56) involves the participation of the pendant naphthyridine by forming a double hydrogen bond with a molecule of H₂O, which provides significant entropic advantage to the hydration process. By DFT calculations, the authors calculated the transition state of the process (173, TS), revealing proton movement from water to the naphthyridine nitrogen, with a complementary interaction between the oxygen and the nitrile carbon.²⁹⁵ The work constitutes a clear example of bifunctional water activation and cooperative proton migration as the key steps of the catalytic cycle.

In a very recent work, Hahn and co-workers²⁹⁶ described iridium(III) complexes bearing a chelating bis(NHC) composed of a classic NHC and an anionic imidazolylidato donor, which were moderately active in reduction of various imines with hydrogen. The authors hypothesized that the complexes should act as bifunctional catalysts by initially forming a chelate $C_{\rm NHC}-C_{\rm pNHC}$ ligand.

3.2.2. Bifunctional Processes through Aromatization/ **Dearomatization.** Several pincer-type complexes based on pyridine are known to display a mode of metal-ligand Scheme 56. Bifunctional Mechanism for Hydration of Organonitriles by Rhodium(I) Complex with NHC-Naphthyridyl Ligand

Scheme 57. Activation of Nitriles by Lutidine-Derived Bis(NHC) Ruthenium(II) CNC Pincer Complexes

cooperation involving aromatization/dearomatization of the central pyridine ring. The concept was pioneered and

developed by Milstein and co-workers.^{297–299} This bifunctional behavior occurs without formal change of the metal oxidation

Chemical Reviews

In a recent contribution, Pidko and co-workers³⁰⁰ described the preparation of several lutidine-derived bis(NHC) ruthenium(II) CNC pincer complexes (174). In the presence of phosphazene base, these complexes are capable of activating nitriles to give ketimino compounds (175, Scheme 57). Compound 175 reacts with strong bases to yield a dearomatized complex (176), which reacts with H₂ to form the dihydride 177.³⁰⁰

Complex 176 was found to be very reactive in the activation of CO_2 and H_2 , although it leads to a stable compound (178) that is not catalytically competent (Scheme 58).³⁰¹ On the

Scheme 58. Activation of CO₂ by Lutidine-Derived Bis(NHC) Ruthenium(II) CNC Pincer Complex

other hand, the bis(hydrido) complex 177 is very active in hydrogenation of CO₂ to formate, although DFT calculations suggest that the mechanism does not involve metal–ligand cooperative transformations (Scheme 59).³⁰¹ The reaction needs to use H_2/CO_2 ratio of 39/1 to avoid deactivation of the process by formation of 178.

The bipyridine-NHC-Ru(II) complex 179 was described by Milstein and co-workers in 2011.³⁰² In the presence of potassium bis(trimethylsilyl)amide (KHMDS), this complex forms the dearomatized complex 180 (Scheme 60). The in situ prepared 180 was tested in the hydrogenation of nonactivated esters under mild reaction conditions, where it proved to be

Scheme 59. Reduction of CO_2 to Formate by Lutidine-Derived Bis(NHC) Ruthenium(II) CNC Pincer Complex

Scheme 60. Dearomatization of Bipyridine-NHC-Ru(II) Complex and Activity in Hydrogenation of Esters

one of the most active catalysts reported to date.³⁰² For example, under 50 atm pressure of H_2 , hydrogenation of ethyl benzoate resulted in a high TON of 2840, with almost quantitative formation of benzyl alcohol and ethanol.

A similar dearomatization process was observed by Song and co-workers,³⁰³ when they reacted their Ru-CNN pincer complex **181** with KHMDS. The resulting dearomatized product, **182**, reacts with H₂ to form the ruthenium(II) dihydride **183**. Interestingly, the experiments carried out with D₂ demonstrated that both pincer arms participate in the H₂ activation, thus producing the incorporation of six deuterium atoms into the molecule, as shown in Scheme 61. Complex **181** catalyzes the hydrogenation of unactivated esters under mild reaction conditions.³⁰³

3.2.3. Bifunctional N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands with Rigid Polyaromatic Functionalities: Homogeneous Catalysis and π -Stacking. Noncovalent interactions such as π -stacking may play an important role in homogeneously catalyzed reactions. This type of effect, which may have been unrecognized for other systems, was systematically studied for the case of NHC-based metal catalysts.

Clear evidence of the influences of π -stacking and catalysis was observed by Grela and co-workers back in 2008³⁰⁴ (Scheme 62). These authors observed that the use of fluorinated aromatic solvents was beneficial in olefin metathesis reactions catalyzed by Ru Grubbs-type catalysts with a SIMes ligand [SIMes = 1,3-bis(2,4,6-trimethylphenyl)-4,5-dihydroimidazol-2-ylidene]. On the basis of their studies, they hypothesized that $\pi-\pi$ stacking interactions between the fluoroaromatic solvent and the N-aromatic substituent of the NHC ligand may enhance the stability of the 14e ruthenium active species, as shown by DFT calculations.³⁰⁵ Several authors had previously suggested that $\pi-\pi$ stacking interactions should play a role in Ru-catalyzed metathesis reactions.³⁰⁶⁻³⁰⁹

The π -stacking interaction between aromatic substrates and the ligand of a catalyst may be boosted if the ligand is functionalized with a rigid polyaromatic functionality. The important catalytic consequences of using NHC ligands decorated with rigid polyaromatic fragments in homogeneous catalysis were recently pointed out by Peris,³¹⁰ according to research mostly developed in his group. The first clear evidence of the participation of π -stacking interactions between aromatic substrates and a polyaromatic-based NHC ligand were observed for the triphenylene-tris(imidazolylidene)-based palladium and gold catalysts 184 and 185 (Scheme 63).³¹¹ The studies were performed by comparing the catalytic efficiency of these catalysts in three different reactions (palladium-catalyzed α -arylation of propiophenone with aryl bromides, Suzuki-Miyaura coupling between aryl bromides and arylboronic acids, and gold-catalyzed hydroamination of phenylacetylene). For all three reactions tested, the catalytic

Scheme 62. Beneficial Effect of Fluorinated Solvents in Activity of Catalysts in Olefin Metathesis

The activity of the catalyst is solvent dependent: $C_6F_5CF_3 >> C_6H_5CH_3 > CICH_2CH_2CI$

activity of **184** and **185** was higher than the activity shown by model trimetallic and monometallic complexes formally having the same stereoelectronic properties but without polyaromatic functionalities. The higher activity shown by these two complexes was hypothesized to be a consequence of the π -stacking interaction between the triphenylene core of the catalysts and the aromatic substrates, which should have an effect on the catalytic performance of the catalysts. The fact that addition of catalytic amounts of π -stacking additives, such as pyrene or hexafluorobenzene, produced partial inhibition of the activity of **184** and **185** was one of the main supports of this hypothesis.

In line with these findings, several other complexes displaying polyaromatic NHC-based complexes were obtained and their catalytic activities were evaluated.^{312,313} An interesting study resulted from comparing the activity of a series of dipalladium complexes bridged by bis(imidazolylidenes) with phenylene or biphenylene spacers (186–188, Scheme 64).³¹³ The N-substituents were methyl or methylpyrene groups. The results in Suzuki–Miyaura coupling between aryl halides and arylboronic acids revealed that all complexes with pyrene tags displayed higher activity than those with methyl groups. The addition of a catalytic amount of pyrene (or anthracene) to the reactions resulted in partial inhibition of the activities of the

DOI: 10.1021/acs.chemrev.6b00695 Chem. Rev. XXXX, XXX, XXX–XXX Scheme 64. Comparison of Activity of Dimetallic and Monometallic Complexes of Palladium with and without Pyrene Tags

pyrene-containing complexes, while the activity of the complex with the N-methyl groups was unaffected. The same effect was observed when the activities of monometallic complexes **189** and **190** were studied. Again, the addition of pyrene produced a partial inhibition of activity of the pyrene-containing complex (**189**) while not affecting the activity of the methyl-substituted catalyst (**190**).³¹³

Preparation of a series of mono-NHC ligands decorated with polyaromatic functionalities allowed the study of the influence of π -stacking additives on electronic properties of NHC ligands. The electrochemical studies on a series of [NiClCp(NHC)] complexes (NHC = imidazolylidene, benzimidazolylidene, and pyrene-imidazolylidene for 191–193, respectively) revealed interesting results when the three complexes were titrated with a π -stacking additive such as pyrene.³¹⁴ While the imidazolylidene and benzimidazolylidene nickel complexes were relatively insensitive to the addition of pyrene (maximum positive shift of the half-wave potential observed, $\Delta E_{1/2} = 20$ –30 mV), the addition of pyrene to the pyrene-imidazolylidene complex of nickel (193) produced a maximum positive shift in potential of 75 mV (Scheme 65). This finding demonstrated

Scheme 65. Effect of Pyrene Addition on Redox Potential of Three NHC Complexes of Nickel(II)

that while all three complexes were sensitive to the addition of pyrene, the complex with the pyrene-imidazolylidene ligand was the one to show a more pronounced effect, most likely due to π -stacking between added pyrene and the pyrene fragment of the ligand.³¹⁴

In order to experimentally quantify the modification of electron-donating character of NHC ligands with extended polyaromatic fragments, a series of $[IrCl(NHC)(CO)_2]$ complexes were obtained (Scheme 66).³¹⁵ The study was carried out by evaluating the variation of C–O stretching

frequencies in IR spectra of the complexes upon addition of pyrene or hexafluorobenzene. While the variations were negligible for the imidazolylidene and benzimidazolylidene complexes (194 and 195, respectively), the rest of the compounds with extended polyaromatic fragments revealed significant variations of the C–O stretching frequencies. In all cases, the addition of hexafluorobenzene produced a decrease in frequency, while the addition of pyrene produced the opposite effect. The maximum variation was 2.9 cm⁻¹ for the case of the iridium complex with the pyrene-imidazolylidene (198). These results revealed that the electronic character of the ligand may be postmodified by adding a suitable π -stacking additive.³¹⁵

The iridium complexes displayed in Scheme 67 were tested in the reduction of ketones by transfer hydrogenation and in the β -alkylation of secondary alcohols with primary alcohols. The study of the reactions revealed the important role of pyrene tags in the catalysts.³¹⁶ In the reduction of ketones, when pyrene-tagged catalysts (199 or 200) and aromatic substrates were used, the catalytic activity is inhibited by addition of an external catalytic amount of pyrene. Other combinations of catalysts and substrates do not produce any variation in the catalytic outcome of the reaction. Detailed study of the coupling of secondary alcohols with primary alcohols revealed important findings about the mechanism of the reaction. When pyrene-tagged catalysts and aromatic substrates were used, the reaction followed a zeroth-order dependence relative to concentration of the substrates. All other combinations afforded a second-order rate. Study of the reaction orders with respect to concentration of the catalysts revealed that the catalysts with a pyrene tag (199 and 200) showed a fractional (<1) reaction order with respect to the catalyst, while the catalyst without the pyrene functionality (201) showed a reaction order of 1. This result is a clear consequence of the self-association of pyrene-containing catalysts. All these observations clearly revealed that pyrenecontaining catalysts are able to engage in noncovalent interactions with aromatic molecules, which can either be substrates in a homogeneous catalyzed reaction or the same molecule of catalyst, to afford self-assembled systems.³¹⁶

4. CONCLUSIONS AND OUTLOOK

This review article exemplifies how the role of NHC ligands goes far beyond the traditional role of a common spectator ligand. The variety of structures awaiting design is limitless, and this places NHC ligands in an advantageous position compared to other traditional ligands used in homogeneous catalysis. Now a number of examples of photoswitchable, redoxswitchable, chemoswitchable, hemilabile, and bifunctional NHC ligands are known. Most of the examples described here refer to types of ligand adaptability that have been previously described for other types of ligands. For these cases, NHCs have provided new perspectives and new reactivity patterns that allowed discovery of novel catalytic singularities. Interestingly, NHCs have also provided new types of adaptability in the case of bifunctional ligands with polyaromatic functionalities. It is probably the special topological features of NHCs (mostly their fan-shaped structure), and also the easy access to structures with rigid polyaromatic systems, that have allowed the discovery that π -stacking interactions may have important consequences in future catalyst design. This effect may also operate for other types of ligands, although the lack of a systematic approach, probably due to synthetic limitations, has left it unrecognized.

Scheme 66. Qualitative Variation of IR C–O Stretching Frequencies of a Series of $[IrCl(NHC)(CO)_2]$ upon Addition of Pyrene or Hexafluorobenzene

If we wanted to schematically illustrate the maturity of the field of smart NHCs, it could be useful to use the known hype cycle, which was developed by Gartner Inc. in 1995.^{317,318} The hype cycle is a time-dependent graphic that represents a conceptual presentation of the maturity of a technology through five different phases (Figure 5) and gives a view of how a technology will evolve over time. It is considered as the graphic representation of Amara's law,³¹⁹ which states that "we tend to overestimate the effect of a technology in the short run and underestimate the effect in the long run". It can also be applied to specific areas of research. On average, we can consider that smart NHCs are at their early adolescence, at an age where the first generation of compounds is being developed and enthusiastic expectations are on the rise. The individual location of each smart NHC type may need a more personal analysis, since the position of each researcher may well differ according to their research interests. The author's personal opinion was triggered by the suggestion of one of the reviewers, who wisely suggested that a review of this type should clearly specify where the field is headed and what areas need attention and hold opportunity. On this basis, the positions of each type

Figure 5. Hype cycle with the location of each type of smart NHC (author's personal estimation).

of smart NHC depicted in Figure 5 may be rationalized as follows: (1) Switchable NHC-based ligands are located in the place where the peak of expectations has been surpassed. The high expectations created by the potential of this type of ligand

is now facing the reality that these ligands may have limited applicability due to the relative low number of photoswitchable systems available (more research is needed here), and to the fact that redox-switchable NHCs seem to be sensitive to the charge generated on the complex rather than to the type of redox moiety used. (2) The number of NHC-based hybrid ligands continues to grow as their potential use as hemilabile ligands increases. However, the number of hybrid NHC ligands that showed clear hemilability in homogeneous catalysis is not so high, and the relatively low number of examples proving clear catalytic benefits may indicate that this family of NHCs is close to reaching the peak of expectations. (3) Despite the large number of examples regarding bifunctional NHCs, we now seem to be facing a period where limitless applications of this family of NHCs are continuously appearing. Within this group of ligands, NHCs with π -stacking abilities are still in their infancy, and probably some time needs to pass before the number of potential practical applications can be envisaged. Hopefully, this classification is useful for encouraging future research in the field.

In summary, smart NHC ligands are capable of adapting the reactivity of a metal catalyst to the specific requirements of a defined catalytic transformation. NHCs themselves are smart, in the sense that NHC chemistry has rapidly adapted to new times and needs for novel reactivities. These advances and the continuing development of new applications will certainly help to ensure an important place for NHC-based catalysts for many years to come.

AUTHOR INFORMATION

Corresponding Author

*E-mail eperis@uji.es.

ORCID[®]

Eduardo Peris: 0000-0001-9022-2392

Notes

The author declares no competing financial interest.

Biography

Eduardo Peris graduated in chemistry in 1988 and received his Ph.D. in chemistry (1991) from the Universidad de Valencia, under the supervision of Professor Pascual Lahuerta. In 1994 he joined Professor Robert Crabtree's group at Yale University, where he stayed for two years, working on a research project regarding the determination of hydrogen bonding to metal hydrides (dihydrogen bond). In October 1995 he moved to the Universitat Jaume I (Castellón, Spain) as assistant professor (1995-1997), then associate professor (1997-2007), and finally full professor of inorganic chemistry. At the Universitat Jaume I, he started a research project related to the use of organometallic push-pull compounds with nonlinear optical properties. During the past decade, he has developed an intense research activity on the chemistry and catalytic applications of N-heterocylic carbene-based organotransition metal catalysts. Most of his activity was devoted to the preparation of new catalysts for the activation of small molecules, with special attention to processes implying the activation of C-H bonds, carbon dioxide, and reactions involving borrowinghydrogen methodologies. During the last five years, the group also devoted great attention to the design of catalysts for tandem catalytic reactions. The use of heterodimetallic complexes of Ir/Rh and Ir/Pd allowed for studying their activity in catalytic tandem processes in which each metal mediated a mechanistically distinct reaction. The current interest of his group is the design of new polytopic rigid N-

heterocyclic carbene ligands (NHCs) for the preparation of improved catalysts and the design of supramolecular organometallic structures for molecular recognition. He has authored or coauthored about 170 articles in international chemistry journals and more than 10 book chapters or monographs. In 2012 he was awarded the Spanish Royal Society of Chemistry award in the field of inorganic chemistry research. In the period 2007–2010, he was a member of the Advisory Board of Organometallics, and he is currently the president of the Spanish Organometallic Chemistry Group (GEQO) of the Spanish Royal Society of Chemistry (RSEQ).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I thank the QOMCAT group from the Universitat Jaume I for their continuous support. I am very thankful to Professor Dmitry G. Gusev (Wilfrid Laurier University) and to Macarena Poyatos (Universitat Jaume I) for their valuable help and for revising the content of this review article. I gratefully acknowledge financial support from the Ministerio de Economía y Competitividad (MINECO) of Spain (CTQ2014-51999-P) and Universitat Jaume I (P11B2014-02).

REFERENCES

(1) Berben, L. A.; de Bruin, B.; Heyduk, A. F. Non-Innocent Ligands. *Chem. Commun.* **2015**, *51*, 1553–1554.

(2) Hindson, K.; de Bruin, B. Editorial: Cooperative & Redox Non-Innocent Ligands in Directing Organometallic Reactivity (Cluster Issue). *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2012**, *2012*, 340–342.

(3) Annibale, V. T.; Song, D. Multidentate Actor Ligands as Versatile Platforms for Small Molecule Activation and Catalysis. *RSC Adv.* **2013**, 3, 11432–11449.

(4) Zhao, B.; Han, Z.; Ding, K. The N-H Functional Group in Organometallic Catalysis. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2013**, *52*, 4744–4788. (5) van der Vlugt, J. I. Cooperative Catalysis with First-Row Late

Transition Metals. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2012, 2012, 363-375.

(6) Blanco, V.; Leigh, D. A.; Marcos, V. Artificial Switchable Catalysts. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* 2015, 44, 5341-5370.

(7) Luening, U. Switchable Catalysis. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2012, 51, 8163–8165.

(8) Burrows, A. D. The Design and Applications of Multifunctional Ligands. *Sci. Prog.* **2002**, *85*, 199–217.

(9) Crabtree, R. H. Multifunctional Ligands in Transition Metal Catalysis. New J. Chem. 2011, 35, 18–23.

(10) Benhamou, L.; Chardon, E.; Lavigne, G.; Bellemin-Laponnaz, S.; Cesar, V. Synthetic Routes to N-Heterocyclic Carbene Precursors. *Chem. Rev.* **2011**, *111*, 2705–2733.

(11) Hahn, F. E.; Jahnke, M. C. Heterocyclic Carbenes: Synthesis and Coordination Chemistry. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2008**, 47, 3122–3172.

(12) Nelson, D. J.; Nolan, S. P. Quantifying and Understanding the Electronic Properties of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2013**, *42*, 6723–6753.

(13) Diez-Gonzalez, S.; Marion, N.; Nolan, S. P. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes in Late Transition Metal Catalysis. *Chem. Rev.* 2009, 109, 3612–3676.

(14) de Fremont, P.; Marion, N.; Nolan, S. P. Carbenes: Synthesis, Properties, and Organometallic Chemistry. *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 2009, 253, 862–892.

(15) Herrmann, W. A.; Kocher, C. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1997, 36, 2163–2187.

(16) Hopkinson, M. N.; Richter, C.; Schedler, M.; Glorius, F. An Overview of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Nature* **2014**, *510*, 485–496.

(17) Bourissou, D.; Guerret, O.; Gabbai, F. P.; Bertrand, G. Stable Carbenes. *Chem. Rev.* **2000**, *100*, 39–91.

(18) Luca, O. R.; Crabtree, R. H. Redox-Active Ligands in Catalysis. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2013**, *42*, 1440–1459.

(19) Allgeier, A. M.; Mirkin, C. A. Ligand Design for Electrochemically Controlling Stoichiometric and Catalytic Reactivity of Transition Metals. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **1998**, *37*, 894–908.

(20) Neilson, B. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Illuminating Photoswitchable Catalysis. ACS Catal. 2013, 3, 1874–1885.

(21) Neilson, B. M.; Lynch, V. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Photoswitchable N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Using Light to Modulate Electron-Donating Properties. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2011**, *50*, 10322–10326.

(22) Goestl, R.; Senf, A.; Hecht, S. Remote-Controlling Chemical Reactions by Light: Towards Chemistry with High Spatio-Temporal Resolution. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2014**, *43*, 1982–1996.

(23) Stoll, R. S.; Hecht, S. Artificial Light-Gated Catalyst Systems. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2010, 49, 5054–5075.

(24) Romero, A. N.; Nicewicz, D. A. Organic Photoredox Catalysis. *Chem. Rev.* **2016**, *116*, 10075–10166.

(25) Cisnetti, F.; Gibard, C.; Gautier, A. Post-Functionalization of Metal-Nhc Complexes: A Useful Toolbox for Bioorganometallic Chemistry (and Beyond)? *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2015**, *782*, 22–30.

(26) Yam, V. W.-W.; Lee, J. K.-W.; Ko, C.-C.; Zhu, N. Photochromic Diarylethene-Containing Ionic Liquids and N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2009**, *131*, 912–913.

(27) Duan, G.; Wong, W.-T.; Yam, V. W.-W. Synthesis and Photochromic Studies of Eta(6)-Mesitylene Ruthenium(II) Complexes Bearing N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands with the Dithienyle-thene Moiety. *New J. Chem.* **2011**, 35, 2267–2278.

(28) Chianese, A. R.; Li, X. W.; Janzen, M. C.; Faller, J. W.; Crabtree, R. H. Rhodium and Iridium Complexes of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes Via Transmetalation: Structure and Dynamics. *Organometallics* **2003**, *22*, 1663–1667.

(29) Kelly, R. A., III; Clavier, H.; Giudice, S.; Scott, N. M.; Stevens, E. D.; Bordner, J.; Samardjiev, I.; Hoff, C. D.; Cavallo, L.; Nolan, S. P. Determination of N-Heterocyclic Carbene (NHC) Steric and Electronic Parameters Using the (NHC)Ir(CO)₂Cl System. *Organometallics* **2008**, *27*, 202–210.

(30) Neilson, B. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Photoswitchable Metal-Mediated Catalysis: Remotely Tuned Alkene and Alkyne Hydroborations. *Organometallics* **2013**, *32*, 3121–3128.

(31) Neilson, B. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Photoswitchable Organocatalysis: Using Light to Modulate the Catalytic Activities of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2012**, *134*, 12693–12699.

(32) Neilson, B. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Photoswitchable NHC-Promoted Ring-Opening Polymerizations. *Chem. Commun.* 2013, 49, 5453–5455.

(33) Teator, A. J.; Tian, Y.; Chen, M.; Lee, J. K.; Bielawski, C. W. An Isolable, Photoswitchable N-Heterocyclic Carbene: On-Demand Reversible Ammonia Activation. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2015**, *54*, 11559–11563.

(34) Kaiser, M.; Leitner, S. P.; Hirtenlehner, C.; List, M.; Gerisch, A.; Monkowius, U. Azobenzene-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes as Photochromic Ligands in Silver(I) and Gold(I) Complexes. *Dalton Trans.* **2013**, *42*, 14749–14756.

(35) Lyaskovskyy, V.; de Bruin, B. Redox Non-Innocent Ligands: Versatile New Tools to Control Catalytic Reactions. *ACS Catal.* **2012**, *2*, 270–279.

(36) Khramov, D. M.; Rosen, E. L.; Lynch, V. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Diaminocarbene 3 Ferrocenophanes and Their Transition-Metal Complexes. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2008**, 47, 2267–2270.

(37) Rosen, E. L.; Varnado, C. D.; Tennyson, A. G.; Khramov, D. M.; Kamplain, J. W.; Sung, D. H.; Cresswell, P. T.; Lynch, V. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Redox-Active N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Design, Synthesis, and Evaluation of Their Electronic Properties. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 6695–6706.

(38) Varnado, C. D., Jr.; Rosen, E. L.; Collins, M. S.; Lynch, V. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Synthesis and Study of Olefin Metathesis Catalysts Supported by Redox-Switchable Diaminocarbene-3-Ferrocenophanes. *Dalton Trans.* **2013**, *42*, 13251–13264.

(39) Siemeling, U.; Faerber, C.; Leibold, M.; Bruhn, C.; Muecke, P.; Winter, R. F.; Sarkar, B.; von Hopffgarten, M.; Frenking, G. Six-Membered N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with a 1,1 '-Ferrocenediyl Backbone: Bulky Ligands with Strong Electron-Donor Capacity and Unusual Non-Innocent Character. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* 2009, 2009, 4607–4612.

(40) Siemeling, U.; Faerber, C.; Bruhn, C. A Stable Crystalline N-Heterocyclic Carbene with a 1,1 '-Ferrocenediyl Backbone. *Chem. Commun.* **2009**, 98–100.

(41) Tennyson, A. G.; Ono, R. J.; Hudnall, T. W.; Khramov, D. M.; Er, J. A. V.; Kamplain, J. W.; Lynch, V. M.; Sessler, J. L.; Bielawski, C. W. Quinobis(Imidazolylidene): Synthesis and Study of an Electron-Configurable Bis(N-Heterocyclic Carbene) and its Bimetallic Complexes. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2010**, *16*, 304–315.

(42) Arumugam, K.; Varnado, C. D.; Sproules, S.; Lynch, V. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Redox-Switchable Ring-Closing Metathesis: Catalyst Design, Synthesis, and Study. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2013**, *19*, 10866–10875.

(43) Arumugam, K.; Chang, J.; Lynch, V. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Cationic Iridium Complexes Containing Anionic Iridium Counterions Supported by Redox-Active N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Organometallics* **2013**, *32*, 4334–4341.

(44) Sussner, M.; Plenio, H. Redox-Switchable Phase Tags for Recycling of Homogeneous Catalysts. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2005**, *44*, 6885–6888.

(45) Peeck, L. H.; Leuthausser, S.; Plenio, H. Switched Stereocontrol in Grubbs-Hoveyda Complex Catalyzed Romp Utilizing Proton-Switched NHC Ligands. *Organometallics* **2010**, *29*, 4339–4345.

(46) Hettmanczyk, L.; Manck, S.; Hoyer, C.; Hohloch, S.; Sarkar, B. Heterobimetallic Complexes with Redox-Active Mesoionic Carbenes as Metalloligands: Electrochemical Properties, Electronic Structures and Catalysis. *Chem. Commun.* **2015**, *51*, 10949–10952.

(47) Hettmanczyk, L.; Suntrup, S. K.; Klenk, S.; Hoyer, C.; Sarkar, B. Heteromultimetallic Complexes with Redox-Active Mesoionic Carbenes: Control of Donor Properties and Redox-Induced Catalysis. *Chem. Eur. J.* **2016**, *23*, 576–585, DOI: 10.1002/chem.201604615.

(48) Ibañez, S.; Poyatos, M.; Dawe, L. N.; Gusev, D.; Peris, E. Ferrocenyl-Imidazolylidene Ligand for Redox-Switchable Gold-Based Catalysis. A Detailed Study on the Redox-Switching Abilities of the Ligand. *Organometallics* **2016**, *35*, 2747–2758.

(49) Ibañez, S.; Poyatos, M.; Peris, E. A Ferrocenyl-Benzo-Fused Imidazolylidene Complex of Ruthenium as Redox-Switchable Catalyst for the Transfer Hydrogenation of Ketones and Imines. *ChemCatChem* **2016**, *8*, 3790–3795.

(50) Labande, A.; Debono, N.; Sournia-Saquet, A.; Daran, J.-C.; Poli, R. Oxidation-Promoted Activation of a Ferrocene C-H Bond by a Rhodium Complex. *Dalton Trans.* **2013**, *42*, 6531–6537.

(51) Labande, A.; Daran, J.-C.; Long, N. J.; White, A. J. P.; Poli, R. Rhodium(III) and Ruthenium(II) Complexes of Redox-Active, Chelating N-Heterocyclic Carbene/Thioether Ligands. *New J. Chem.* **2011**, 35, 2162–2168.

(52) Bildstein, B. Carbenes with Ferrocenyl Substituents. J. Organomet. Chem. 2001, 617-618, 28-38.

(53) Bildstein, B.; Malaun, M.; Kopacka, H.; Wurst, K.; Mitterbock, M.; Ongania, K. H.; Opromolla, G.; Zanello, P. N,N '-Diferrocenyl-N-Heterocyclic Carbenes and Their Derivatives. *Organometallics* **1999**, *18*, 4325–4336.

(54) Bildstein, B.; Malaun, M.; Kopacka, H.; Ongania, K. H.; Wurst, K. N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with N-Ferrocenyl-N '-Methyl- Substitution: Synthesis, Reactivity, Structure and Electrochemistry. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **1999**, *572*, 177–187.

(55) Bildstein, B.; Malaun, M.; Kopacka, H.; Ongania, K. H.; Wurst, K. Imidazoline-2-Ylidene Metal Complexes with Pendant Ferrocenyl Substituents. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **1998**, *552*, 45–61.

(56) Debono, N.; Daran, J.-C.; Poli, R.; Labande, A. A Rhodium(I) Dicarbonyl Complex with a Redox-Active Ferrocenyl Phosphine-NHC Ligand: Enhanced Reactivity of the Metal Centre through Ferrocene Oxidation. *Polyhedron* **2015**, *86*, 57–63.

(57) Bechki, L.; Lanez, T. Synthesis and Characterization of Ferrocenyl-N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Asian J. Chem.* **2010**, *22*, 5523–5527.

(58) Tennyson, A. G.; Lynch, V. M.; Bielawski, C. W. Arrested Catalysis: Controlling Kumada Coupling Activity Via a Redox-Active N-Heterocyclic Carbene. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 9420–9429.

(59) Benhamou, L.; Vujkovic, N.; Cesar, V.; Gornitzka, H.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G. Facile Derivatization of a "Chemo-Active" NHC Incorporating an Enolate Backbone and Relevant Tuning of Its Electronic Properties. *Organometallics* **2010**, *29*, 2616–2630.

(60) Benhamou, L.; Cesar, V.; Gornitzka, H.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G. Imidazol-2-Ylidene-4-Olate: An Anionic N-Heterocyclic Carbene Pre-Programmed for Further Derivatization. *Chem. Commun.* **2009**, 4720– 4722.

(61) Nasr, A.; Winkler, A.; Tamm, M. Anionic N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Synthesis, Coordination Chemistry and Applications in Homogeneous Catalysis. *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2016**, *316*, 68–124.

(62) Hashmi, A. S. K.; Lothschuetz, C.; Graf, K.; Haeffner, T.; Schuster, A.; Rominger, F. A Short Way to Switchable Carbenes. *Adv. Synth. Catal.* **2011**, 353, 1407–1412.

(63) Banach, L.; Gunka, P. A.; Gorska, D.; Podlewska, M.; Zachara, J.; Buchowicz, W. Synthesis, Structures and Properties of Half-Sandwich Nickel(II) Complexes with Backbone-Modified NHC Ligands. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, 2015, 5677–5686.

(64) Cesar, V.; Tourneux, J.-C.; Vujkovic, N.; Brousses, R.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G. Interplay between an Elusive 4-(Isopropylamino)-Imidazol-2-Ylidene and its Isolable Mesoionic Tautomer, and Associated Reactivities. *Chem. Commun.* **2012**, *48*, 2349–2351.

(65) Cesar, V.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G. A Stable Anionic N-Heterocyclic Carbene and its Zwitterionic Complexes. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 11286–11287.

(66) Cesar, V.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G. Electronic Tuning of a Carbene Center Via Remote Chemical Induction, and Relevant Effects in Catalysis. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2010**, *16*, 11432–11442.

(67) Cesar, V.; Castro, L. C. M.; Dombray, T.; Sortais, J.-B.; Darcel, C.; Labat, S.; Miqueu, K.; Sotiropoulos, J.-M.; Brousses, R.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G. (Cyclopentadienyl)Iron(II) Complexes of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes Bearing a Malonate or Imidate Backbone: Synthesis, Structure, and Catalytic Potential in Hydrosilylation. *Organometallics* **2013**, *32*, 4643–4655.

(68) Wang, C.; Ikhlef, D.; Kahlal, S.; Saillard, J.-Y.; Astruc, D. Metal-Catalyzed Azide-Alkyne "Click" Reactions: Mechanistic Overview and Recent Trends. *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2016**, *316*, 1–20.

(69) Hein, J. E.; Fokin, V. V. Copper-Catalyzed Azide-Alkyne Cycloaddition (CuAAC) and Beyond: New Reactivity of Copper(I) Acetylides. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2010**, *39*, 1302–1315.

(70) Lutz, J.-F. 1,3-Dipolar Cycloadditions of Azides and Alkynes: A Universal Ligation Tool in Polymer and Materials Science. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2007**, *46*, 1018–1025.

(71) Warsink, S.; Drost, R. M.; Lutz, M.; Spek, A. L.; Elsevier, C. J. Modular Synthesis of Bidentate Triazolyl-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes and Their Palladium Complexes. *Organometallics* **2010**, *29*, 3109–3116.

(72) Chardon, E.; Puleo, G. L.; Dahm, G.; Guichard, G.; Bellemin-Laponnaz, S. Direct Functionalisation of Group 10 N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes for Diversity Enhancement. *Chem. Commun.* **2011**, 47, 5864–5866.

(73) Hospital, A.; Gibard, C.; Gaulier, C.; Nauton, L.; Thery, V.; El-Ghozzi, M.; Avignant, D.; Cisnetti, F.; Gautier, A. Access to Functionalised Silver(I) and Gold(I) N-Heterocyclic Carbenes by [2 + 3] Dipolar Cycloadditions. *Dalton Trans.* **2012**, *41*, 6803–6812.

(74) Gibard, C.; Avignant, D.; Cisnetti, F.; Gautier, A. Cuaac Functionalization of Azide-Tagged Copper(I)-NHCs Acting as Catalyst and Substrate. *Organometallics* **2012**, *31*, 7902–7908.

(75) Ibrahim, H.; Gibard, C.; Hesling, C.; Guillot, R.; Morel, L.; Gautier, A.; Cisnetti, F. 'Auto-Click' Functionalization for Diversified Copper(I) and Gold(I) NHCs. *Dalton Trans.* **2014**, *43*, 6981–6989.

(76) Huynh, H. V.; Teng, Q. Highly Modular Access to Functionalised Metal-Carbenes Via Post-Modifications of a Single Bromoalkyl-Substituted NHC-Pd(II) Complex. *Chem. Commun.* 2013, 49, 4244–4246.

(77) Teng, Q.; Upmann, D.; Wijaya, S. A. Z. N.; Huynh, H. V. Bis(Functionalized NHC) Palladium(II) Complexes Via a Post-modification Approach. *Organometallics* **2014**, *33*, 3373–3384.

(78) Bernhammer, J. C.; Singh, H.; Huynh, H. V. Amine-Functionalized Indazolin-3-Ylidene Complexes of Palladium(II) by Postmodification of a Single Precursor. *Organometallics* **2014**, *33*, 4295–4301.

(79) Yuan, D.; Teng, Q.; Huynh, H. V. Template-Directed Synthesis of Palladium(II) Sulfonate-NHC Complexes and Catalytic Studies in Aqueous Mizoroki-Heck Reactions. *Organometallics* **2014**, *33*, 1794–1800.

(80) Ulrich, S.; Boturyn, D.; Marra, A.; Renaudet, O.; Dumy, P. Oxime Ligation: A Chemoselective Click-Type Reaction for Accessing Multifunctional Biomolecular Constructs. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2014**, *20*, 34–41.

(81) Dahm, G.; Borre, E.; Guichard, G.; Bellemin-Laponnaz, S. A Chemoselective and Modular Post-Synthetic Multi-Functionalization of NHC-Platinum Complexes. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, 2015, 1665– 1668.

(82) Mo, Z.; Liu, Y.; Deng, L. Anchoring of Silyl Donors on a N-Heterocyclic Carbene through the Cobalt-Mediated Silylation of Benzylic C-H Bonds. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2013, 52, 10845–10849.
(83) Mas-Marza, E.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Triazolediylidenes: A Versatile Class of Ligands for the Preparation of Discrete Molecules of Homo- and Hetero-Binuclear Complexes for Improved Catalytic Applications. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2007, 46, 3729–3731.

(84) Zanardi, A.; Corberan, R.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Homo- and Heterodinuclear Complexes with Triazolyl-Diylidene. An Easy Approach to Tandem Catalysts. *Organometallics* **2008**, *27*, 3570–3576.

(85) Zanardi, A.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Domino Approach to Benzofurans by the Sequential Sonogashira/Hydroalkoxylation Couplings Catalyzed by New N-Heterocyclic-Carbene-Palladium Complexes. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 4335–4339.

(86) Zanardi, A.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Palladium Complexes with Triazolyldiylidene. Structural Features and Catalytic Applications. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 1480–1483.

(87) Zanardi, A.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Well-Defined Ir/Pd Complexes with a Triazolyl-Diylidene Bridge as Catalysts for Multiple Tandem Reactions. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2009, 131, 14531–14537.

(88) Zanardi, A.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. An Ir-Pt Catalyst for the Multistep Preparation of Functionalized Indoles from the Reaction of Amino Alcohols and Alkynyl Alcohols. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2010**, *16*, 13109–13115.

(89) Zanardi, A.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. One-Pot Preparation of Imines from Nitroarenes by a Tandem Process with an Ir-Pd Heterodimetallic Catalyst. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2010**, *16*, 10502–10506.

(90) Sabater, S.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Dual Catalysis with an Iriii-Aui Heterodimetallic Complex: Reduction of Nitroarenes by Transfer Hydrogenation Using Primary Alcohols. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2012**, *18*, 6380–6385.

(91) Mata, J. A.; Hahn, F. E.; Peris, E. Heterometallic Complexes, Tandem Catalysis and Catalytic Cooperativity. *Chem. Sci.* **2014**, *5*, 1723–1732.

(92) Gusev, D. G.; Peris, E. The Tolman Electronic Parameter (Tep) and the Metal-Metal Electronic Communication in Ditopic NHC Complexes. *Dalton Trans.* **2013**, *42*, 7359–7364.

(93) Vujkovic, N.; Cesar, V.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G. An Ambidentate Janus-Type Ligand System Based on Fused Carbene and Imidato Functionalities. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2011**, *17*, 13151–13155.

(94) Roth, T.; Vasilenko, V.; Benson, C. G. M.; Wadepohl, H.; Wright, D. S.; Gade, L. H. Extending N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands into the Third Dimension: A New Type of Hybrid Phosphazane/ NHC System. *Chem. Sci.* **2015**, *6*, 2506–2510.

(95) Majhi, P. K.; Serin, S. C.; Schnakenburg, G.; Gates, D. P.; Streubel, R. Mono- and Hetero-Dinuclear Complexes of Janus-Head NHC Ligands Possessing Backbone Phosphinoyl Groups: The Case of Soft and Hard Metal Centers. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2014**, 2014, 4975– 4983. (96) Ruiz, J.; Mesa, A. F. A 4,5-Diphosphino-Substituted Imidazolium Salt: A Building Block for the Modular Synthesis of Mixed Diphosphine-NHC Heterometallic Complexes. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2012**, *18*, 4485–4488.

(97) Mendoza-Espinosa, D.; Donnadieu, B.; Bertrand, G. Facile Preparation of Homo- and Hetero-Dimetallic Complexes with a 4-Phosphino-Substituted NHC Ligand. Toward the Design of Multifunctional Catalysts. *Chem. - Asian J.* **2011**, *6*, 1099–1103.

(98) Cesar, V.; Mallardo, V.; Nano, A.; Dahm, G.; Lugan, N.; Lavigne, G.; Bellemin-Laponnaz, S. Imes-Acac: Hybrid Combination of Diaminocarbene and Acetylacetonato Sub-Units into a New Anionic Ambidentate NHC Ligand. *Chem. Commun.* **2015**, *51*, 5271–5274.

(99) Hildebrandt, B.; Raub, S.; Frank, W.; Ganter, C. Expanding the Chemistry of Cationic N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Alternative Synthesis, Reactivity, and Coordination Chemistry. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2012**, *18*, 6670–6678.

(100) Hildebrandt, B.; Ganter, C. Reactivity of a Cationic N-Heterocyclic Carbene and Its Corresponding Dicationic Precursor. J. Organomet. Chem. 2012, 717, 83–87.

(101) Hildebrandt, B.; Frank, W.; Ganter, C. A Cationic N-Heterocyclic Carbene with an Organometallic Backbone: Synthesis and Reactivity. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 3483–3486.

(102) Verlinden, K.; Ganter, C. Converting a Perimidine Derivative to a Cationic N-Heterocyclic Carbene. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2014**, 750, 23–29.

(103) Valdes, H.; Poyatos, M.; Peris, E. A Pyrene-Based N-Heterocyclic Carbene: Study of Its Coordination Chemistry and Stereoelectronic Properties. *Organometallics* **2014**, *33*, 394–401.

(104) Mondal, M.; Ranjeesh, T. K.; Gupta, S. K.; Choudhury, J. Labile Coordination Approach for the Modulation of the Electronic Properties of Ruthenium(II) and Iridium(III) Complexes within an "N-Heterocyclic Carbene (NHC)-Pyridyl" Dynamic Platform. *Dalton Trans.* **2014**, *43*, 9356–9362.

(105) Lefebvre, J.-F.; Lo, M.; Gisselbrecht, J.-P.; Coulembier, O.; Clement, S.; Richeter, S. Porphyrins Fused to N-Heterocyclic Carbenes (NHCs): Modulation of the Electronic and Catalytic Properties of NHCs by the Central Metal of the Porphyrin. *Chem.* - *Eur. J.* **2013**, *19*, 15652–15660.

(106) Longevial, J.-F.; Langlois, A.; Buisson, A.; Devillers, C. H.; Clement, S.; van der Lee, A.; Harvey, P. D.; Richeter, S. Synthesis, Characterization, and Electronic Properties of Porphyrins. Conjugated with N-Heterocyclic Carbene (NHC)-Gold(I) Complexes. *Organometallics* **2016**, *35*, 663–672.

(107) Toganoh, M.; Hihara, T.; Furuta, H. N-Heterocyclic Carbene Embedded in an N-Confused Porphyrin Framework. *Inorg. Chem.* **2010**, *49*, 8182–8184.

(108) Wang, J.-W.; Meng, F.-H.; Zhang, L.-F. Suzuki Coupling Reaction of Aryl Halides Catalyzed by an N-Heterocyclic Carbene-PdCl₂ Species Based on a Porphyrin at Room Temperature. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 2334–2337.

(109) Haumesser, J.; Gisselbrecht, J.-P.; Weiss, J.; Ruppert, R. Carbene Spacers in Bis-Porphyrinic Scaffolds. *Chem. Commun.* 2012, 48, 11653–11655.

(110) Haumesser, J.; Gisselbrecht, J.-P.; Karmazin-Brelot, L.; Bailly, C.; Weiss, J.; Ruppert, R. Synthesis and Electrochemical Studies of Porphyrin Dimers Linked by Metallocarbenes. *Organometallics* **2014**, 33, 4923–4930.

(111) Balof, S. L.; P'Pool, S. J.; Berger, N. J.; Valente, E. J.; Shiller, A. M.; Schanz, H.-J. Olefin Metathesis Catalysts Bearing a pH-Responsive NHC Ligand: A Feasible Approach to Catalyst Separation from Rcm Products. *Dalton Trans.* **2008**, 5791–5799.

(112) Balof, S. L.; Yu, B.; Lowe, A. B.; Ling, Y.; Zhang, Y.; Schanz, H.-J. Ru-Based Olefin Metathesis Catalysts Bearing Ph-Responsive N-Heterocyclic Carbene (NHC) Ligands: Activity Control Via Degree of Protonation. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2009**, 2009, 1717–1722.

(113) Peeck, L. H.; Leuthaeusser, S.; Plenio, H. Switched Stereocontrol in Grubbs-Hoveyda Complex Catalyzed Romp Utilizing Proton-Switched NHC Ligands. Organometallics 2010, 29, 4339-4345.

(114) Balof, S. L.; Nix, K. O.; Olliff, M. S.; Roessler, S. E.; Saha, A.; Mueller, K. B.; Behrens, U.; Valente, E. J.; Schanz, H.-J. Hexacoordinate Ru-Based Olefin Metathesis Catalysts with Ph-Responsive N-Heterocyclic Carbene (NHC) and N-Donor Ligands for Romp Reactions in Non-Aqueous, Aqueous and Emulsion Conditions. *Beilstein J. Org. Chem.* **2015**, *11*, 1960–1972.

(115) Biju, A. T.; Hirano, K.; Froehlich, R.; Glorius, F. Switching the Electron-Donor Properties of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes by a Facile Deprotonation Strategy. *Chem. - Asian J.* **2009**, *4*, 1786–1789.

(116) Lefebvre, J.-F.; Lo, M.; Leclercq, D.; Richeter, S. N-Heterocyclic Carbene (NHC) Ligands Annulated to Free-Base Porphyrins: Modulation of the Electronic Properties of the NHC Upon Protonation or Metallation of the Porphyrin. *Chem. Commun.* **2011**, *47*, 2976–2978.

(117) Yamakawa, M.; Ito, H.; Noyori, R. The Metal-Ligand Bifunctional Catalysis: A Theoretical Study on the Ruthenium(II)-Catalyzed Hydrogen Transfer between Alcohols and Carbonyl Compounds. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 1466–1478.

(118) Jeffrey, J. C.; Rauchfuss, T. B. Metal-Complexes with Hemilabile Ligands-Reactivity and Structure of (Dichlorobis-(Diphenylphosphino)Anisole)Ruthenium(II). *Inorg. Chem.* **1979**, *18*, 2658–2666.

(119) Braunstein, P.; Naud, F. Hemilability of Hybrid Ligands and the Coordination Chemistry of Oxazoline-Based Systems. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2001**, *40*, 680–699.

(120) Slone, C. S.; Weinberger, D. A.; Mirkin, C. A. The Transition Metal Coordination Chemistry of Hemilabile Ligands. *Progress in Inorganic Chemistry, Vol 48* **1999**, *48*, 233–350.

(121) Zhang, W.-H.; Chien, S. W.; Hor, T. S. A. Recent Advances in Metal Catalysts with Hybrid Ligands. *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 2011, 255, 1991–2024.

(122) Normand, A. T.; Cavell, K. J. Donor-Functionalised N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Group 9 and 10 Metals in Catalysis: Trends and Directions. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* 2008, 2008, 2781–2800.

(123) Corberan, R.; Mas-Marza, E.; Peris, E. Mono-, Bi- and Tridentate N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands for the Preparation of Transition-Metal-Based Homogeneous Catalysts. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2009**, 2009, 1700–1716.

(124) Lee, H. M.; Lee, C.-C.; Cheng, P.-Y. Recent Development of Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands: Coordination Chemistry and Catalytic Applications. *Curr. Org. Chem.* 2007, *11*, 1491–1524.

(125) Bierenstiel, M.; Cross, E. D. Sulfur-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes and Their Transition Metal Complexes. *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2011**, 255, 574–590.

(126) Yuan, D.; Huynh, H. V. Sulfur-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Pd(II): Syntheses, Structures and Catalytic Activities. *Molecules* **2012**, *17*, 2491–2517.

(127) Fliedel, C.; Braunstein, P. Recent Advances in S-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands: From the Synthesis of Azolium Salts and Metal Complexes to Applications. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2014**, *751*, 286–300.

(128) Liddle, S. T.; Edworthy, I. S.; Arnold, P. L. Anionic Tethered N-Heterocyclic Carbene Chemistry. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2007**, *36*, 1732–1744.

(129) Gu, S.; Chen, C.; Qiu, H.; Chen, W. Potentially Hemilabile N-Heterocyclic Carbene Palladium Complexes: Synthesis and Catalytic Applications. *Curr. Org. Chem.* **2011**, *15*, 3291–3308.

(130) McGuinness, D. S.; Cavell, K. J. Donor-Functionalized Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Palladium(II): Efficient Catalysts for C-C Coupling Reactions. *Organometallics* **2000**, *19*, 741–748.

(131) Chen, J. C. C.; Lin, I. J. B. Palladium Complexes Containing a Hemilabile Pyridylcarbene Ligand. *Organometallics* **2000**, *19*, 5113–5121.

(132) Sadimenko, A. P. Organometallic Complexes of the η^2 (N, C)-Coordinated Derivatives of Pyridine. In Advances in Heterocyclic *Chemistry*, Vol. 88; Katritzky, A. R., Ed.; Academic Press: 2005; pp 111–174; DOI: 10.1016/S0065-2725(04)88002-4.

(133) Yang, L.; Yuan, J.; Mao, P.; Guo, Q. Chelating Palladium Complexes Containing Pyridine/Pyrimidine Hydroxyalkyl Di-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Synthesis, Structure, and Catalytic Activity Towards C-H Activation. *RSC Adv.* 2015, *5*, 107601–107607.

(134) Canovese, L.; Santo, C.; Scattolin, T.; Visentin, F.; Bertolasi, V. Synthesis and Characterization of Palladacyclopentadiene Complexes with N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2015**, *794*, 288–300.

(135) Canovese, L.; Visentin, F.; Santo, C. Reactivity of Palladium Olefin Complexes with Heteroditopic NHC-Pyridine as Spectator Ligand toward Olefin Exchange. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **2014**, *421*, 326–334.

(136) Kim, G. Y.; Jung, H. J.; Park, G.; Lee, D.-H. Synthesis and Characterization of Ag(I) and Pd(II) Complexes with a Pyridine Substituted N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand. *Bull. Korean Chem. Soc.* **2010**, *31*, 1739–1742.

(137) Ye, J.; Chen, W.; Wang, D. Synthesis, Structural Characterization, and Catalytic Behaviour in Heck Coupling of Palladium(II) Complexes Containing Pyrimidine-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Dalton Trans.* **2008**, 4015–4022.

(138) Wang, C.-Y.; Liu, Y.-H.; Peng, S.-M.; Chen, J.-T.; Liu, S.-T. Palladium(II) Complexes Containing a Bulky Pyridinyl N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand: Preparation and Reactivity. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2007**, *692*, 3976–3983.

(139) Fiddy, S. G.; Evans, J.; Neisius, T.; Newton, M. A.; Tsoureas, N.; Tulloch, A. A. D.; Danopoulos, A. A. Comparative Experimental and Exafs Studies in the Mizoroki-Heck Reaction with Heteroatom-Functionalised N-Heterocyclic Carbene Palladium Catalysts. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2007**, *13*, 3652–3659.

(140) Liu, Y.-M.; Lin, Y.-C.; Chen, W.-C.; Cheng, J.-H.; Chen, Y.-L.; Yap, G. P. A.; Sun, S.-S.; Ong, T.-G. Synthesis and Characterization of Para-Pyridine Linked NHC Palladium Complexes and Their Studies for the Heck-Mizoroki Coupling Reaction. *Dalton Trans.* **2012**, *41*, 7382–7389.

(141) Canovese, L.; Visentin, F.; Levi, C.; Santo, C.; Bertolasi, V. The Interaction between Heteroditopic Pyridine-Nitrogen NHC with Novel Sulfur NHC Ligands in Palladium(0) Derivatives: Synthesis and Structural Characterization of a Bis-Carbene Palladium(0) Olefin Complex and Formation in Solution of an Alkene-Alkyne Mixed Intermediate as a Consequence of the Ligands Hemilability. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* 2012, 390, 105–118.

(142) Chiang, M.; Li, Y.; Krishnan, D.; Sumod, P.; Ng, K. H.; Leung, P.-H. Synthesis and Characterisation of a Novel Chiral Bidentate Pyridine-N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Based Palladacycle. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2010**, 2010, 1413–1418.

(143) Chianese, A. R.; Bremer, P. T.; Wong, C.; Reynes, R. J. Rigid, Sterically Diverse N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Pyridine Chelates: Synthesis, Mild Palladation, and Palladium-Catalyzed Allylic Substitution. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 5244–5252.

(144) Tulloch, A. A. D.; Danopoulos, A. A.; Tooze, R. P.; Cafferkey, S. M.; Kleinhenz, S.; Hursthouse, M. B. Pyridine Functionalised N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Palladium. *Chem. Commun.* **2000**, 1247–1248.

(145) Tulloch, A. A. D.; Winston, S.; Danopoulos, A. A.; Eastham, G.; Hursthouse, M. B. Functionalised and Chelate Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Palladium; Synthesis and Structural Studies. *Dalton Trans.* **2003**, 699–708.

(146) Chiu, P. L.; Lai, C. L.; Chang, C. F.; Hu, C. H.; Lee, H. M. Synthesis, Structural Characterization, Computational Study, and Catalytic Activity of Metal Complexes Based on Tetradentate Pyridine/N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand. *Organometallics* **2005**, *24*, 6169–6178.

(147) Peng, H. M.; Song, G.; Li, Y.; Li, X. Synthesis, Structures, and Solution Dynamics of Palladium Complexes of Quinoline-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Inorg. Chem.* **2008**, *47*, 8031–8043. (148) Liao, C.-Y.; Chan, K.-T.; Zeng, J.-Y.; Hu, C.-H.; Tu, C.-Y.; Lee, H. M. Nonchelate and Chelate Complexes of Palladium(II) with N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands of Amido Functionality. *Organometallics* **2007**, *26*, 1692–1702.

(149) Flahaut, A.; Baltaze, J.-P.; Roland, S.; Mangeney, P. Synthesis of Chiral Imino- and Amino-Imidazolium Salts and of Chelating Amino-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Palladium(II) Complexes. J. Organomet. Chem. 2006, 691, 3498–3508.

(150) Dastgir, S.; Coleman, K. S.; Cowley, A. R.; Green, M. L. H. A Stable Crystalline Imino-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand and Its Corresponding Palladium(II) and Rhodium(I) Complexes. *Organometallics* **2006**, *25*, 300–306.

(151) Coleman, K. S.; Chamberlayne, H. T.; Turberville, S.; Green, M. L. H.; Cowley, A. R. Silver(I) Complex of a New Imino-N-Heterocyclic Carbene and Ligand Transfer to Palladium(II) and Rhodium(I). *Dalton Trans.* **2003**, 2917–2922.

(152) Dyson, G.; Frison, J. C.; Simonovic, S.; Whitwood, A. C.; Douthwaite, R. E. Synthesis and Structural Variation of Iron, Rhodium, Palladium, and Silver Complexes of a Chiral N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Phenoxyimine Hybrid Ligand. *Organometallics* **2008**, *27*, 281–288.

(153) Leigh, V.; Ghattas, W.; Mueller-Bunz, H.; Albrecht, M. Synthesis of Pincer-Type N-Heterocyclic Carbene Palladium Complexes with a Hemilabile Ligand and Their Application in Cross-Coupling Catalysis. J. Organomet. Chem. 2014, 771, 33–39.

(154) Cross, W. B.; Daly, C. G.; Ackerman, R. L.; George, I. R.; Singh, K. N-Heterocyclic Carbene Tethered Amido Complexes of Palladium and Platinum. *Dalton Trans.* **2011**, *40*, 495–505.

(155) Meyer, D.; Taige, M. A.; Zeller, A.; Hohlfeld, K.; Ahrens, S.; Strassner, T. Palladium Complexes with Pyrimidine-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands: Synthesis, Structure and Catalytic Activity. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 2142–2149.

(156) Guo, T.; Dechert, S.; Meyer, F. Dinuclear Palladium Complexes of Pyrazole-Bridged Bis(NHC) Ligands: A Delicate Balance between Normal and Abnormal Carbene Coordination. *Organometallics* **2014**, *33*, 5145–5155.

(157) Khlebnikov, V.; Meduri, A.; Mueller-Bunz, H.; Milani, B.; Albrecht, M. Synthesis of a Sterically Modulated Pyridine-NHC Palladium Complex and Its Reactivity Towards Ethylene. *New J. Chem.* **2012**, *36*, 1552–1555.

(158) Badaj, A. C.; Lavoie, G. G. Reactivity Study of Imino-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Palladium(II) Methyl Complexes. *Organo-metallics* **2013**, *32*, 4577–4590.

(159) Wang, C.-Y.; Liu, Y.-H.; Peng, S.-M.; Liu, S.-T. Rhodium(I) Complexes Containing a Bulky Pyridinyl N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand: Preparation and Reactivity. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2006**, *691*, 4012–4020.

(160) Mas-Marza, E.; Sanau, M.; Peris, E. A New Pyridine-Bis-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand and Its Coordination to Rh: Synthesis and Characterization. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2005**, *690*, 5576–5580.

(161) Mas-Marza, E.; Sanau, M.; Peris, E. Coordination Versatility of Pyridine-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: A Detailed Study of the Different Activation Procedures. Characterization of New Rh and Ir Compounds and Study of Their Catalytic Activity. *Inorg. Chem.* **2005**, *44*, 9961–9967.

(162) Danopoulos, A. A.; Winston, S.; Hursthouse, M. B. C-H Activation with N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Iridium and Rhodium. *Dalton Trans.* **2002**, 3090–3091.

(163) Peng, H. M.; Webster, R. D.; Li, X. Quinoline-Tethered N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Rhodium and Iridium: Synthesis, Catalysis, and Electrochemical Properties. *Organometallics* **2008**, *27*, 4484–4493.

(164) Ozdemir, I.; Yigit, M.; Yigit, B.; Cetinkaya, B.; Cetinkaya, E. Synthesis and Catalytic Properties of N-Functionalised Carbene Complexes of Rhodium(I). *J. Coord. Chem.* **2007**, *60*, 2377–2384.

(165) Messerle, B. A.; Page, M. J.; Turner, P. Rhodium(I) and Iridium(I) Complexes of Pyrazolyl-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands. *Dalton Trans.* **2006**, 3927–3933.

(166) Jimenez, M. V.; Fernandez-Tornos, J.; Perez-Torrente, J. J.; Modrego, F. J.; Winterle, S.; Cunchillos, C.; Lahoz, F. J.; Oro, L. A. Iridium(I) Complexes with Hemilabile N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Efficient and Versatile Transfer Hydrogenation Catalysts. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 5493–5508.

(167) Jimenez, M. V.; Perez-Torrente, J. J.; Bartolome, M. I.; Gierz, V.; Lahoz, F. J.; Oro, L. A. Rhodium(I) Complexes with Hemilabile N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Efficient Alkyne Hydrosilylation Catalysts. *Organometallics* **2008**, *27*, 224–234.

(168) Vuong, K. Q.; Timerbulatova, M. G.; Peterson, M. B.; Bhadbhade, M.; Messerle, B. A. Cationic Rh and Ir Complexes Containing Bidentate Imidazolylidene-1,2,3-Triazole Donor Ligands: Synthesis and Preliminary Catalytic Studies. *Dalton Trans.* **2013**, *42*, 14298–14308.

(169) Busetto, L.; Cassani, M. C.; Femoni, C.; Mancinelli, M.; Mazzanti, A.; Mazzoni, R.; Solinas, G. N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Amide Rhodium(I) Complexes: Structures, Dynamics, and Catalysis. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 5258–5272.

(170) Xiao, X.-Q.; Jin, G.-X. Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Iridium Complexes: Synthesis, Structure and Addition Polymerization of Norbornene. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2008**, *693*, 3363–3368.

(171) Wang, C.-Y.; Fu, C.-F.; Liu, Y.-H.; Peng, S.-M.; Liu, S.-T. Synthesis of Iridium Pyridinyl N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes and Their Catalytic Activities on Reduction of Nitroarenes. *Inorg. Chem.* **2007**, *46*, 5779–5786.

(172) Riener, K.; Bitzer, M. J.; Pöthig, A.; Raba, A.; Cokoja, M.; Herrmann, W. A.; Kühn, F. E. On the Concept of Hemilability: Insights into a Donor-Functionalized Iridium(I) NHC Motif and Its Impact on Reactivity. *Inorg. Chem.* **2014**, *53*, 12767–12777.

(173) Perry, M. C.; Cui, X. H.; Powell, M. T.; Hou, D. R.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Burgess, K. Optically Active Iridium Imidazol-2-Ylidene-Oxazoline Complexes: Preparation and Use in Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Arylalkenes. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2003**, 125, 113–123.

(174) Schumacher, A.; Bernasconi, M.; Pfaltz, A. Chiral N-Heterocyclic Carbene/Pyridine Ligands for the Iridium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Olefins. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2013**, *52*, 7422–7425.

(175) Dyson, G.; Frison, J.-C.; Whitwood, A. C.; Douthwaite, R. E. Synthesis of Rhodium(I) and Iridium(I) Complexes of Chiral N-Heterocyclic Carbenes and Their Application to Asymmetric Transfer Hydrogenation. *Dalton Trans.* **2009**, 7141–7151.

(176) Nanchen, S.; Pfaltz, A. Synthesis and Application of Chiral N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Oxazoline Ligands: Iridium-Catalyzed Enantioselective Hydrogenation. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2006**, *12*, 4550–4558.

(177) Powell, M. T.; Hou, D. R.; Perry, M. C.; Cui, X. H.; Burgess, K. Chiral Imidazolylidine Ligands for Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Aryl Alkenes. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2001**, *123*, 8878–8879.

(178) Perry, M. C.; Burgess, K. Chiral N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Transition Metal Complexes in Asymmetric Catalysis. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* **2003**, *14*, 951–961.

(179) Gnanamgari, D.; Sauer, E. L. O.; Schley, N. D.; Butler, C.; Incarvito, C. D.; Crabtree, R. H. Iridium and Ruthenium Complexes with Chelating N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Efficient Catalysts for Transfer Hydrogenation, Beta-Alkylation of Alcohols, and N-Alkylation of Amines. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 321–325.

(180) Specht, Z. G.; Cortes-Llamas, S. A.; Tran, H. N.; van Niekerk, C. J.; Rancudo, K. T.; Golen, J. A.; Moore, C. E.; Rheingold, A. L.; Dwyer, T. J.; Grotjahn, D. B. Enabling Bifunctionality and Hemilability of N-Heteroaryl NHC Complexes. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2011**, *17*, 6606–6609.

(181) Fernandez, F. E.; Puerta, M. C.; Valerga, P. Half-Sandwich Ruthenium(II) Picolyl-NHC Complexes: Synthesis, Characterization, and Catalytic Activity in Transfer Hydrogenation Reactions. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 5793–5802.

(182) Guo, X.-Q.; Wang, Y.-N.; Wang, D.; Cai, L.-H.; Chen, Z.-X.; Hou, X.-F. Palladium, Iridium and Ruthenium Complexes with Acyclic Imino-N-Heterocyclic Carbenes and Their Application in Aqua-Phase Suzuki-Miyaura Cross-Coupling Reaction and Transfer Hydrogenation. *Dalton Trans.* **2012**, *41*, 14557–14567.

(183) Volpe, A.; Baldino, S.; Tubaro, C.; Baratta, W.; Basato, M.; Graiff, C. Dinuclear Di(N-Heterocyclic Carbene) Iridium(III) Complexes as Catalysts in Transfer Hydrogenation. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2016, 2016, 247-251.

(184) Li, X.-W.; Wang, G.-F.; Chen, F.; Li, Y.-Z.; Chen, X.-T.; Xue, Z.-L. Ruthenium(II) Carbonyl Chloride Complexes Containing Pyridine-Functionalised Bidentate N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Synthesis, Structures, and Impact of the Carbene Ligands on Catalytic Activities. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **2011**, *378*, 280–287.

(185) Cabeza, J. A.; Damonte, M.; Garcia-Alvarez, P. Different Reactivities of Pyrid-2-yl- and 6-Picol-2-yl-Functionalized NHC Ligands with $Ru_3(CO)_{12}$: $C(sp^2)$ -H and Double $C(sp^3)$ -H Bond Activation Reactions. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 2371–2376.

(186) Fernandez, F. E.; Puerta, M. C.; Valerga, P. Ruthenium(II) Picolyl-NHC Complexes: Synthesis, Characterization, and Catalytic Activity in Amine N-Alkylation and Transfer Hydrogenation Reactions. *Organometallics* **2012**, *31*, 6868–6879.

(187) Poyatos, M.; Maisse-Francois, A.; Bellemin-Laponnaz, S.; Peris, E.; Gade, L. H. Synthesis and Structural Chemistry of Arene-Ruthenium Half-Sandwich Complexes Bearing an Oxazolinyl-Carbene Ligand. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2006**, *691*, 2713–2720.

(188) Cross, W. B.; Daly, C. G.; Boutadla, Y.; Singh, K. Variable Coordination of Amine Functionalised N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands to Ru, Rh and Ir: C-H and N-H Activation and Catalytic Transfer Hydrogenation. *Dalton Trans.* **2011**, *40*, 9722–9730.

(189) O, W. W. N.; Lough, A. J.; Morris, R. H. Factors Favoring Efficient Bifunctional Catalysis. Study of a Ruthenium(II) Hydrogenation Catalyst Containing an N-Heterocyclic Carbene with a Primary Amine Donor. *Organometallics* **2012**, *31*, 2137–2151.

(190) O, W. W. N.; Lough, A. J.; Morris, R. H. Bifunctional Mechanism with Unconventional Intermediates for the Hydrogenation of Ketones Catalyzed by an Iridium(III) Complex Containing an N-Heterocyclic Carbene with a Primary Amine Donor. *Organometallics* **2012**, *31*, 2152–2165.

(191) Ohara, H.; O, W. W. N.; Lough, A. J.; Morris, R. H. Effect of Chelating Ring Size in Catalytic Ketone Hydrogenation: Facile Synthesis of Ruthenium(II) Precatalysts Containing an N-Heterocyclic Carbene with a Primary Amine Donor for Ketone Hydrogenation and a Dft Study of Mechanisms. *Dalton Trans.* **2012**, *41*, 8797–8808.

(192) O, W. W. N.; Lough, A. J.; Morris, R. H. Transmetalation of a Primary Amino-Functionatized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand from an Axially Chiral Square-Planar Nickel(II) Complex to a Ruthenium-(II) Precatalyst for the Transfer Hydrogenation of Ketones. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 6755–6761.

(193) Delgado-Rebollo, M.; Canseco-Gonzalez, D.; Hollering, M.; Mueller-Bunz, H.; Albrecht, M. Synthesis and Catalytic Alcohol Oxidation and Ketone Transfer Hydrogenation Activity of Donor-Functionalized Mesoionic Triazolylidene Ruthenium(II) Complexes. *Dalton Trans.* **2014**, 43, 4462–4473.

(194) Huang, G.; Sun, H.; Qiu, X.; Shen, Y.; Jiang, J.; Wang, L. Synthesis, Structural Characterization of Benzimidazole-Functionalized Ni(II) and Hg(II) N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes and Their Applications as Efficient Catalysts for Friedel-Crafts Alkylations. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2011**, *696*, 2949–2957.

(195) Dominique, F. J.-B. D.; Gornitzka, H.; Hemmert, C. Chiral Variation of a Hybrid Bis(Carbene-Amido) Ligand System. *Organometallics* **2010**, *29*, 2868–2873.

(196) Badaj, A. C.; Lavoie, G. G. Synthesis and Structural Characterization of Nickel(II) Complexes with Imino-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Heteroditopic Ligands. *Organometallics* **2012**, *31*, 1103–1111.

(197) Filonenko, G. A.; Aguila, M. J. B.; Schulpen, E. N.; van Putten, R.; Wiecko, J.; Mueller, C.; Lefort, L.; Hensen, E. J. M.; Pidko, E. A. Bis-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Aminopincer Ligands Enable High Activity in Ru-Catalyzed Ester Hydrogenation. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2015**, *137*, 7620–7623.

(198) Tulloch, A. A. D.; Danopoulos, A. A.; Winston, S.; Kleinhenz, S.; Eastham, G. N-Functionalised Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Silver. *Dalton Trans.* **2000**, 4499–4506.

(199) Garrison, J. C.; Tessier, C. A.; Youngs, W. J. Synthesis and Crystallographic Characterization of Multi-Donor N-Heterocyclic Carbene Chelating Ligands and Their Silver Complexes: Potential Use in Pharmaceuticals. J. Organomet. Chem. 2005, 690, 6008-6020.

(200) Li, F.; Hu, J. J.; Koh, L. L.; Hor, T. S. A. Substituent-Dependent Structures and Catalysis of Benzimidazole-Tethered N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Ag(I), Ni(II) and Pd(II). *Dalton Trans.* **2010**, 39, 5231–5241.

(201) Tai, C.-C.; Yu, M.-S.; Chen, Y.-L.; Chuang, W.-H.; Lin, T.-H.; Yap, G. P. A.; Ong, T.-G. Synthesis of a Guanidine NHC Complex and Its Application in Borylation Reactions. *Chem. Commun.* **2014**, *50*, 4344–4346.

(202) Huang, H.-J.; Lee, W.-C.; Yap, G. P. A.; Ong, T.-G. Synthesis and Characterization of Amino-NHC Coinage Metal Complexes and Application for C-H Activation of Caffeine. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2014**, 761, 64–73.

(203) Topf, C.; Hirtenlehner, C.; Zabel, M.; List, M.; Fleck, M.; Monkowius, U. Synthesis and Characterization of Silver(I), Gold(I), and Gold(III) Complexes Bearing Amino-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 2755–2764.

(204) Tulloch, A. A. D.; Danopoulos, A. A.; Kleinhenz, S.; Light, M. E.; Hursthouse, M. B.; Eastham, G. Structural Diversity in Pyridine-N-Functionalized Carbene Copper(I) Complexes. *Organometallics* **2001**, 20, 2027–2031.

(205) Mercs, L.; Labat, G.; Neels, A.; Ehlers, A.; Albrecht, M. Piano-Stool Iron(II) Complexes as Probes for the Bonding of N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Indications for pi-Acceptor Ability. *Organometallics* **2006**, 25, 5648–5656.

(206) Mancano, G.; Page, M. J.; Bhadbhade, M.; Messerle, B. A. Hemilabile and Bimetallic Coordination in Rh and Ir Complexes of NCN Pincer Ligands. *Inorg. Chem.* **2014**, *53*, 10159–10170.

(207) Chu, J.; Munz, D.; Jazzar, R.; Melaimi, M.; Bertrand, G. Synthesis of Hemilabile Cyclic(Alkyl) (Amino)Carbenes (CAACs) and Applications in Organometallic Chemistry. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2016, 138, 7884–7887.

(208) Bernhammer, J. C.; Huynh, H. V. Nickel(II) Benzimidazolin-2-Ylidene Complexes with Thioether-Functionalized Side Chains as Catalysts for Suzuki-Miyaura Cross-Coupling. *Organometallics* **2014**, 33, 5845–5851.

(209) Yu, K.-H.; Wang, C.-C.; Chang, I. H.; Liu, Y.-H.; Wang, Y.; Elsevier, C. J.; Liu, S.-T.; Chen, J.-T. Coordination Chemistry of Highly Hemilabile Bidentate Sulfoxide N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with Palladium(II). *Chem. - Asian J.* **2014**, *9*, 3498–3510.

(210) Kumar, S.; Narayanan, A.; Rao, M. N.; Shaikh, M. M.; Ghosh, P. Bifunctional Nickel Precatalysts of Amido-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes for Base-Free Michael Reaction under Ambient Conditions. J. Organomet. Chem. **2012**, 696, 4159–4165.

(211) Penafiel, İ.; Pastor, I. M.; Yus, M.; Esteruelas, M. A.; Olivan, M.; Onate, E. (NHC)Palladium Complexes from Hydroxy-Functionalized Imidazolium Salts as Catalyst for the Microwave-Accelerated Fluorine-Free Hiyama Reaction. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* **2011**, 2011, 7174– 7181.

(212) Eguillor, B.; Esteruelas, M. A.; Garcia-Raboso, J.; Olivan, M.; Onate, E.; Pastor, I. M.; Penafiel, I.; Yus, M. Osmium NHC Complexes from Alcohol-Functionalized Imidazoles and Imidazolium Salts. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 1658–1667.

(213) John, A.; Shaikh, M. M.; Ghosh, P. Suzuki-Miyaura Cross-Coupling of Aryl Chlorides Catalyzed by Palladium Precatalysts of N/ O-Functionalized Pyrazolyl Ligands. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **2010**, *363*, 3113–3121.

(214) John, A.; Ghosh, P. Fascinating Frontiers of N/O-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Chemistry: From Chemical Catalysis to Biomedical Applications. *Dalton Trans.* **2010**, *39*, 7183–7206.

(215) Torregrosa, R.; Pastor, I. M.; Yus, M. Solvent-Free Direct Regioselective Ring Opening of Epoxides with Imidazoles. *Tetrahedron* **2007**, *63*, 469–473.

(216) Ray, L.; Katiyar, V.; Barman, S.; Raihan, M. J.; Nanavati, H.; Shaikh, M. M.; Ghosh, P. Gold(I) N-Heterocyclic Carbene Based Initiators for Bulk Ring-Opening Polymerization of L-Lactide. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2007**, *692*, 4259–4269. (217) Ray, L.; Katiyar, V.; Raihan, M. J.; Nanavati, H.; Shaikh, M. M.; Ghosh, P. First Example of a Gold(I) N-Heterocyclic-Carbene-Based Initiator for the Bulk Ring-Opening Polymerization of L-Lactide. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2006**, 2006, 3724–3730.

(218) Benitez, M.; Mas-Marza, E.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Intramolecular Oxidation of the Alcohol Functionalities in Hydroxyalkyl-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Iridium and Rhodium. *Chem.* -*Eur. J.* **2011**, *17*, 10453–10461.

(219) Hameury, S.; de Fremont, P.; Breuil, P.-A. R.; Olivier-Bourbigou, H.; Braunstein, P. Synthesis and Characterization of Oxygen-Functionalised-NHC Silver(I) Complexes and NHC Transmetallation to Nickel(II). *Dalton Trans.* **2014**, *43*, 4700–4710.

(220) Jacques, B.; Hueber, D.; Hameury, S.; Braunstein, P.; Pale, P.; Blanc, A.; de Fremont, P. Synthesis, Characterization, and Catalytic Activity of Alcohol-Functionalized NHC Gold(I/III) Complexes. *Organometallics* **2014**, *33*, 2326–2335.

(221) Mariconda, A.; Grisi, F.; Costabile, C.; Falcone, S.; Bertolasi, V.; Longo, P. Synthesis, Characterization and Catalytic Behaviour of a Palladium Complex Bearing a Hydroxy-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand. *New J. Chem.* **2014**, *38*, 762–769.

(222) Bartoszewicz, A.; Miera, G. G.; Marcos, R.; Norrby, P.-O.; Martin-Matute, B. Mechanistic Studies on the Alkylation of Amines with Alcohols Catalyzed by a Bifunctional Iridium Complex. *ACS Catal.* **2015**, *5*, 3704–3716.

(223) Bartoszewicz, A.; Marcos, R.; Sahoo, S.; Inge, A. K.; Zou, X.; Martin-Matute, B. A Highly Active Bifunctional Iridium Complex with an Alcohol/Alkoxide-Tethered N-Heterocyclic Carbene for Alkylation of Amines with Alcohols. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2012**, *18*, 14510–14519.

(224) Cumpstey, I.; Agrawal, S.; Borbas, K. E.; Martin-Matute, B. Iridium-Catalysed Condensation of Alcohols and Amines as a Method for Aminosugar Synthesis. *Chem. Commun.* **2011**, 47, 7827–7829.

(225) Hameury, S.; de Fremont, P.; Breuil, P.-A. R.; Olivier-Bourbigou, H.; Braunstein, P. Synthesis and Characterization of Palladium(II) and Nickel(II) Alcoholate-Functionalized NHC Complexes and of Mixed Nickel(II)-Lithium(I) Complexes. *Inorg. Chem.* 2014, 53, 5189–5200.

(226) Denizalti, S.; Turkmen, H.; Cetinkaya, B. Chelating Alkoxy NHC-Rh(I) Complexes and Their Applications in the Arylation of Aldehydes. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2014**, *55*, 4129–4132.

(227) Saha, B.; Rahaman, S. M. W.; Daw, P.; Sengupta, G.; Bera, J. K. Metal-Ligand Cooperation on a Diruthenium Platform: Selective Imine Formation through Acceptorless Dehydrogenative Coupling of Alcohols with Amines. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2014**, *20*, 6542–6551.

(228) Lee, K. S.; Brown, M. K.; Hird, A. W.; Hoveyda, A. H. A Practical Method for Enantioselective Synthesis of All-Carbon Quaternary Stereogenic Centers through NHC-Cu-Catalyzed Conjugate Additions of Alkyl- and Arylzinc Reagents to Beta-Substituted Cyclic Enones. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2006**, 128, 7182–7184.

(229) Haneda, S.; Sudo, K.; Hayashi, M. Ni- and Cu-Catalyzed Coupling Reactions Using 2-(4,5-Dihydro-1H-Imidazo-2-yl)Phenol as a Versatile Phosphine-Free Ligand. *Heterocycles* **2012**, *84*, 569–575.

(230) Uchida, T.; Katsuki, T. Construction of a New Type of Chiral Bidentate NHC Ligands: Copper-Catalyzed Asymmetric Conjugate Alkylation. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2009**, *50*, 4741–4743.

(231) May, T. L.; Brown, M. K.; Hoveyda, A. H. Enantioselective Synthesis of All-Carbon Quaternary Stereogenic Centers by Catalytic Asymmetric Conjugate Additions of Alkyl and Aryl Aluminum Reagents to Five-, Six-, and Seven-Membered-Ring Beta-Substituted Cyclic Enones. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2008**, *47*, 7358–7362.

(232) Ren, H.; Yao, P.; Xu, S.; Song, H.; Wang, B. A New Class of O-Hydroxyaryl-Substituted N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands and Their Complexes with Palladium. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2007**, *692*, 2092–2098.

(233) Mas-Marza, E.; Poyatos, M.; Sanau, M.; Peris, E. A New Rhodium(III) Complex with a Tripodal Bis(Imidazolylidene) Ligand. Synthesis and Catalytic Properties. *Organometallics* **2004**, *23*, 323–325.

(234) Gulcemal, D.; Gulcemal, S.; Robertson, C. M.; Xiao, J. A New Phenoxide Chelated Ir-III N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complex and its Application in Reductive Amination Reactions. *Organometallics* 2015, 34, 4394–4400.

(235) Dang, L.; Song, H.; Wang, B. Synthesis, Structures, and Norbornene Polymerization Behavior of O-Aryloxide-Substituted NHC-Ligated Sigma, pi-Cycloalkenyl Palladium Complexes. *Organometallics* **2014**, *33*, 6812–6818.

(236) Gulcemal, S.; Daran, J.-C.; Cetinkaya, B. Diether Functionalized Rhodium(I)-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes and Their Catalytic Application for Transfer Hydrogenation Reactions. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **2011**, *365*, 264–268.

(237) Yang, X.; Fei, Z.; Geldbach, T. J.; Phillips, A. D.; Hartinger, C. G.; Li, Y.; Dyson, P. J. Suzuki Coupling Reactions in Ether-Functionalized Ionic Liquids: The Importance of Weakly Interacting Cations. *Organometallics* **2008**, *27*, 3971–3977.

(238) Herrmann, W. A.; Goossen, L. J.; Spiegler, M. Functionalized Imidazoline-2-ylidene Complexes of Rhodium and Palladium. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **1997**, *547*, 357–366.

(239) Zhou, X.; Jordan, R. F. Synthesis, Cis/Trans Isomerization, and Reactivity of Palladium Alkyl Complexes That Contain a Chelating N-Heterocyclic-Carbene Sulfonate Ligand. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 4632–4642.

(240) Li, M.; Song, H.; Wang, B. Synthesis and Structures of N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Sulfonate Ruthenium Complexes and Their Applications in the Ring-Opening Metathesis Polymerization of Norbornene. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, 2015, 4055–4061.

(241) Li, M.; Song, H.; Wang, B. Synthesis, Structures, and Norbornene Polymerization Behavior of N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Sulfonate-Ligated Palladacycles. *Organometallics* **2015**, *34*, 1969–1977.

(242) Rajaraman, A.; Sahoo, A. R.; Hild, F.; Fischmeister, C.; Achard, M.; Bruneau, C. Ruthenium(II) and Iridium(III) Complexes Featuring NHC-Sulfonate Chelate. *Dalton Trans.* **2015**, *44*, 17467–17472.

(243) Li, M.; Song, H.; Wang, B. Synthesis, Structures, and Norbornene Polymerization Behavior of Palladium Methyl Complexes Bearing N-Heterocyclic Carbene-Sulfonate Ligands. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **2016**, 804, 118–122.

(244) Mangalum, A.; McMillen, C. D.; Tennyson, A. G. Synthesis, Coordination Chemistry and Reactivity of Transition Metal Complexes Supported by a Chelating Benzimidazolylidene Carboxylate Ligand. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **2015**, *426*, 29–38.

(245) Ramasamy, B.; Ghosh, P. The Developing Concept of Bifunctional Catalysis with Transition Metal N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2016**, 2016, 1448–1465.

(246) Hameury, S.; de Fremont, P.; Breuil, P.-A. R.; Olivier-Bourbigou, H.; Braunstein, P. Bis(Ether-Functionalized NHC) Nickel(II) Complexes, Trans to Cis Isomerization Triggered by Water Coordination, and Catalytic Ethylene Oligomerization. *Organometallics* **2015**, *34*, 2183–2201.

(247) Iglesias, M.; Perez-Nicolas, M.; Miguel, P. J. S.; Polo, V.; Fernandez-Alvarez, F. J.; Perez-Torrente, J. J.; Oro, L. A. A Synthon for a 14-Electron Ir(III) Species: Catalyst for Highly Selective Beta-(Z) Hydrosilylation of Terminal Alkynes. *Chem. Commun.* **2012**, *48*, 9480–9482.

(248) Chalk, A. J.; Harrod, J. F. Homogeneous Catalysis 0.2. Mechanism of Hydrosilation of Olefins Catalyzed by Group 8 Metal Complexes. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1965**, 87, 16–21.

(249) Iglesias, M.; Miguel, P. J. S.; Polo, V.; Fernandez-Alvarez, F. J.; Perez-Torrente, J. J.; Oro, L. A. An Alternative Mechanistic Paradigm for the Beta-Z Hydrosilylation of Terminal Alkynes: The Role of Acetone as a Silane Shuttle. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2013**, *19*, 17559–17566.

(250) Iglesias, M.; Aliaga-Lavrijsen, M.; Miguel, P. J. S.; Fernandez-Alvarez, F. J.; Perez-Torrente, J. J.; Oro, L. A. Preferential Alpha-Hydrosilylation of Terminal Alkynes by Bis-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Rhodium(III) Catalysts. *Adv. Synth. Catal.* **2015**, 357, 350–354.

(251) Garcia, N.; Jaseer, E. A.; Munarriz, J.; Sanz Miguel, P. J.; Polo, V.; Iglesias, M.; Oro, L. A. An Insight into Transfer Hydrogenation Reactions Catalysed by Iridium(III) Bis-N-Heterocyclic Carbenes. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, 2015, 4388–4395.

(252) Aliaga-Lavrijsen, M.; Iglesias, M.; Cebollada, A.; Garces, K.; Garcia, N.; Miguel, P. J. S.; Fernandez-Alvarez, F. J.; Perez-Torrente, J. J.; Oro, L. A. Hydrolysis and Methanolysis of Silanes Catalyzed by Iridium(III) Bis-N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes: Influence of the Wingtip Groups. *Organometallics* **2015**, *34*, 2378–2385.

(253) Ruddlesden, A. J.; Duckett, S. B. Solvent Responsive Catalyst Improves Nmr Sensitivity Via Efficient Magnetisation Transfer. *Chem. Commun.* **2016**, *52*, 8467–8470.

(254) DePasquale, J.; Kumar, M.; Zeller, M.; Papish, E. T. Variations on an NHC Theme: Which Features Enhance Catalytic Transfer Hydrogenation with Ruthenium Complexes? *Organometallics* **2013**, *32*, 966–979.

(255) Hahn, F. E.; Heidrich, B.; Pape, T.; Hepp, A.; Martin, M.; Sola, E.; Oro, L. A. Mononuclear and Dinuclear Bromo Bridged Iridium(I) Complexes with N-Allyl Substituted Imidazolin-2-Ylidene Ligands. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **2006**, *359*, 4840–4846.

(256) Hahn, F. E.; Holtgrewe, C.; Pape, T.; Martin, M.; Sola, E.; Oro, L. A. Iridium Complexes with N-Allyl-Substituted Benzimidazol-2-Ylidene Ligands and Their Application in Catalytic Transfer Hydrogenation. *Organometallics* **2005**, *24*, 2203–2209.

(257) Corberan, R.; Sanau, M.; Peris, E. "Cp*Ir(III)" Complexes with Hemicleaveable Ligands of the Type N-Alkenyl Imidazolin-2-Ylidene. Reactivity and Catalytic Properties. *Organometallics* **2007**, *26*, 3492–3498.

(258) Zanardi, A.; Peris, E.; Mata, J. A. Alkenyl-Functionalized NHC Iridium-Based Catalysts for Hydrosilylation. *New J. Chem.* **2008**, *32*, 120–126.

(259) Hahn, E. F.; Heidrich, B.; Hepp, A.; Pape, T. Coordination Compounds of N,N'-Olefin Functionalized Imidazolin-2-Ylidenes. J. Organomet. Chem. 2007, 692, 4630-4638.

(260) Horn, S.; Albrecht, M. Transfer Hydrogenation of Unfunctionalised Alkenes Using N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ruthenium Catalyst Precursors. *Chem. Commun.* **2011**, *47*, 8802–8804.

(261) Horn, S.; Gandolfi, C.; Albrecht, M. Transfer Hydrogenation of Ketones and Activated Olefins Using Chelating NHC Ruthenium Complexes. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2011**, 2011, 2863–2868.

(262) Wu, F.; Dioumaev, V. K.; Szalda, D. J.; Hanson, J.; Bullock, R. M. A Tungsten Complex with a Bidentate, Hemilabile N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand, Facile Displacement of the Weakly Bound W-(C=C) Bond, and the Vulnerability of the NHC Ligand toward Catalyst Deactivation During Ketone Hydrogenation. *Organometallics* 2007, 26, 5079–5090.

(263) Corberan, R.; Sanau, M.; Peris, E. Highly Stable Cp*-Ir(III) Complexes with N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands as C-H Activation Catalysts for the Deuteration of Organic Molecules. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2006**, *128*, 3974–3979.

(264) Altenhoff, G.; Goddard, R.; Lehmann, C. W.; Glorius, F. An N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligand with Flexible Steric Bulk Allows Suzuki Cross-Coupling of Sterically Hindered Aryl Chlorides at Room Temperature. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2003**, *42*, 3690–3693.

(265) Altenhoff, G.; Goddard, R.; Lehmann, C. W.; Glorius, F. Sterically Demanding, Bioxazoline-Derived N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands with Restricted Flexibility for Catalysis. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2004**, *126*, 15195–15201.

(266) Vieille-Petit, L.; Luan, X. J.; Mariz, R.; Blumentritt, S.; Linden, A.; Dorta, R. A New Class of Stable, Saturated N-Heterocyclic Carbenes with N-Naphthyl Substituents: Synthesis, Dynamic Behavior, and Catalytic Potential. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2009**, 2009, 1861–1870.

(267) Collado, A.; Patrick, S. R.; Gasperini, D.; Meiries, S.; Nolan, S. P. Influence of Bulky yet Flexible N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands in Gold Catalysis. *Beilstein J. Org. Chem.* **2015**, *11*, 1809–1814.

(268) Meiries, S.; Le Duc, G.; Chartoire, A.; Collado, A.; Speck, K.; Arachchige, K. S. A.; Slawin, A. M. Z.; Nolan, S. P. Large yet Flexible N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands for Palladium Catalysis. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2013**, *19*, 17358–17368.

(269) Rouen, M.; Borre, E.; Falivene, L.; Toupet, L.; Berthod, M.; Cavallo, L.; Olivier-Bourbigou, H.; Mauduit, M. Cycloalkyl-Based Unsymmetrical Unsaturated (U_2)-NHC Ligands: Flexibility and Dissymmetry in Ruthenium-Catalysed Olefin Metathesis. *Dalton Trans.* **2014**, 43, 7044–7049. (270) Dixon, D. J. Bifunctional Catalysis. Beilstein J. Org. Chem. 2016, 12, 1079–1080.

(271) Shibasaki, M.; Kanai, M.; Matsunaga, S.; Kumagai, N. Recent Progress in Asymmetric Bifunctional Catalysis Using Multimetallic Systems. *Acc. Chem. Res.* **2009**, *42*, 1117–1127.

(272) Noyori, R.; Yamakawa, M.; Hashiguchi, S. Metal-Ligand Bifunctional Catalysis: A Nonclassical Mechanism for Asymmetric Hydrogen Transfer between Alcohols and Carbonyl Compounds. *J. Org. Chem.* **2001**, *66*, 7931–7944.

(273) Khusnutdinova, J. R.; Milstein, D. Metal-Ligand Cooperation. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2015, 54, 12236–12273.

(274) Grútzmacher, H. Cooperating Ligands in Catalysis. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2008, 47, 1814–1818.

(275) Raynal, M.; Ballester, P.; Vidal-Ferran, A.; van Leeuwen, P. W. N. M. Supramolecular Catalysis. Part 2: Artificial Enzyme Mimics. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2014**, *43*, 1734–1787.

(276) Raynal, M.; Ballester, P.; Vidal-Ferran, A.; van Leeuwen, P. W. N. M. Supramolecular Catalysis. Part 1: Non-Covalent Interactions as a Tool for Building and Modifying Homogeneous Catalysts. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2014**, *43*, 1660–1733.

(277) Kuwata, S.; Ikariya, T. Metal-Ligand Bifunctional Reactivity and Catalysis of Protic N-Heterocyclic Carbene and Pyrazole Complexes Featuring Beta-NH Units. *Chem. Commun.* **2014**, *50*, 14290–14300.

(278) Kuwata, S.; Ikariya, T. Beta-Protic Pyrazole and N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes: Synthesis, Properties, and Metal-Ligand Cooperative Bifunctional Catalysis. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2011**, *17*, 3542–3556.

(279) Choi, G.; Tsurugi, H.; Mashima, K. Hemilabile N-Xylyl-N '-Methylperimidine Carbene Iridium Complexes as Catalysts for C-H Activation and Dehydrogenative Silylation: Dual Role of N-Xylyl Moiety for Ortho-C-H Bond Activation and Reductive Bond Cleavage. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2013**, 135, 13149–13161.

(280) Wylie, W. N. O.; Lough, A. J.; Morris, R. H. Primary Amine Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes of Iridium: Synthesis, Structure, and Catalysis. *Organometallics* **2013**, *32*, 3808– 3818.

(281) O, W. W. N.; Morris, R. H. Ester Hydrogenation Catalyzed by a Ruthenium(II) Complex Bearing an N-Heterocyclic Carbene Tethered with an " NH_2 " Group and a Dft Study of the Proposed Bifunctional Mechanism. *ACS Catal.* **2013**, *3*, 32–40.

(282) O, W. W. N.; Lough, A. J.; Morris, R. H. Mechanistic Investigation of the Hydrogenation of Ketones Catalyzed by a Ruthenium(II) Complex Featuring an N-Heterocyclic Carbene with a Tethered Primary Amine Donor: Evidence for an Inner Sphere Mechanism. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 1236–1252.

(283) Jahnke, M. C.; Hahn, F. E. Complexes Bearing Protic N-Heterocyclic Carbenes: Synthesis and Applications. *Chem. Lett.* **2015**, 44, 226–237.

(284) Jahnke, M. C.; Hahn, F. E. Complexes with Protic (NH,NH and NH,NR) N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands. *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2015**, 293-294, 95–115.

(285) Aznarez, F.; Miguel, P. J. S.; Tan, T. T. Y.; Hahn, F. E. Preparation of Rhodium(III) Di-NHC Chelate Complexes Featuring Two Different NHC Donors Via a Mild Naoac-Assisted C-H Activation. *Organometallics* **2016**, *35*, 410–419.

(286) Hahn, F. E. Substrate Recognition and Regioselective Catalysis with Complexes Bearing NR,NH-NHC Ligands. *ChemCatChem* **2013**, *5*, 419–430.

(287) Meier, N.; Hahn, F. E.; Pape, T.; Siering, C.; Waldvogel, S. R. Molecular Recognition Utilizing Complexes with NH,NR-Stabilized Carbene Ligands. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2007**, 2007, 1210–1214.

(288) Miranda-Soto, V.; Grotjahn, D. B.; Cooksy, A. L.; Golen, J. A.; Moore, C. E.; Rheingold, A. L. A Labile and Catalytically Active Imidazol-2-yl Fragment System. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2011**, *50*, 631– 635.

(289) Miranda-Soto, V.; Grotjahn, D. B.; DiPasquale, A. G.; Rheingold, A. L. Imidazol-2-yl Complexes of Cp*Ir as Bifunctional Ambident Reactants. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2008**, 130, 13200–13201. (290) Cepa, S.; Brinke, C. S. T.; Roelfes, F.; Hahn, F. E. Hydrogen Activation by an Iridium(III) Complex Bearing a Bidentate Protic Nh,Nr-NHCphosphine Ligand. *Organometallics* **2015**, *34*, 5454–5460.

(291) Katari, M.; Rajaraman, G.; Ghosh, P. An Insight into a Base-Free Michael Addition Reaction as Catalyzed by a Bifunctional Nickel N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complex Using Density Functional Theory Studies. J. Organomet. Chem. **2015**, 775, 109–116.

(292) Samantaray, M. K.; Shaikh, M. M.; Ghosh, P. Rare $(NHC)_2Ni-OH$ -Type Terminal Nickel Hydroxo and $(NHC)_2Ni$ -Type Complexes of N/O-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes as Precatalysts for Highly Desirable Base-Free Michael Reactions in Air at Ambient Temperature. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 2267–2275.

(293) Ray, S.; Shaikh, M. M.; Ghosh, P. Nickel Complexes of N/O-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbenes as Precatalysts for Michael Reactions in Air at Room Temperature under the Much Preferred Base-Free Conditions. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2009**, 2009, 1932–1941.

(294) Rao, M. N.; Haridas, M.; Gangwar, M. K.; Rajakannu, P.; Kalita, A. C.; Ghosh, P. Asymmetric Base-Free Michael Addition at Room Temperature with Nickel-Based Bifunctional Amido-Functionalized N-Heterocyclic Carbene Catalysts. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, 2015, 1604–1615.

(295) Daw, P.; Sinha, A.; Rahaman, S. M. W.; Dinda, S.; Bera, J. K. Bifunctional Water Activation for Catalytic Hydration of Organonitriles. *Organometallics* **2012**, *31*, 3790–3797.

(296) Aznarez, F.; Iglesias, M.; Hepp, A.; Veit, B.; Sanz-Miguel, P. J.; Oro, L. A.; Jin, G.-X.; Hahn, E. F. Iridium(III) Complexes Bearing Chelating Bis-NHC Ligands and Their Application in the Catalytic Reduction of Imines. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2016**, 2016, 4598–4603.

(297) Zell, T.; Milstein, D. Hydrogenation and Dehydrogenation Iron Pincer Catalysts Capable of Metal Ligand Cooperation by Aromatization/Dearomatization. *Acc. Chem. Res.* **2015**, *48*, 1979– 1994.

(298) Gunanathan, C.; Milstein, D. Applications of Acceptorless Dehydrogenation and Related Transformations in Chemical Synthesis. *Science* **2013**, *341*, 1229712.

(299) Gunanathan, C.; Milstein, D. Metal-Ligand Cooperation by Aromatization-Dearomatization: A New Paradigm in Bond Activation and "Green" Catalysis. *Acc. Chem. Res.* **2011**, *44*, 588–602.

(300) Filonenko, G. A.; Cosimi, E.; Lefort, L.; Conley, M. P.; Coperet, C.; Lutz, M.; Hensen, E. J. M.; Pidko, E. A. Lutidine-Derived Ru-CNC Hydrogenation Pincer Catalysts with Versatile Coordination Properties. *ACS Catal.* **2014**, *4*, 2667–2671.

(301) Filonenko, G. A.; Smykowski, D.; Szyja, B. M.; Li, G.; Szczygiel, J.; Hensen, E. J. M.; Pidko, E. A. Catalytic Hydrogenation of CO_2 to Formates by a Lutidine-Derived Ru-CNC Pincer Complex: Theoretical Insight into the Unrealized Potential. *ACS Catal.* **2015**, *5*, 1145–1154.

(302) Fogler, E.; Balaraman, E.; Ben-David, Y.; Leitus, G.; Shimon, L. J. W.; Milstein, D. New CNN-Type Ruthenium Pincer NHC Complexes. Mild, Efficient Catalytic Hydrogenation of Esters. *Organometallics* **2011**, *30*, 3826–3833.

(303) Sun, Y.; Koehler, C.; Tan, R.; Annibale, V. T.; Song, D. Ester Hydrogenation Catalyzed by Ru-CNN Pincer Complexes. *Chem. Commun.* **2011**, 47, 8349–8351.

(304) Samojlowicz, C.; Bieniek, M.; Zarecki, A.; Kadyrov, R.; Grela, K. The Doping Effect of Fluorinated Aromatic Hydrocarbon Solvents on the Performance of Common Olefin Metathesis Catalysts: Application in the Preparation of Biologically Active Compounds. *Chem. Commun.* **2008**, 6282–6284.

(305) Samojlowicz, C.; Bieniek, M.; Pazio, A.; Makal, A.; Wozniak, K.; Poater, A.; Cavallo, L.; Wojcik, J.; Zdanowski, K.; Grela, K. The Doping Effect of Fluorinated Aromatic Solvents on the Rate of Ruthenium-Catalysed Olefin Metathesis. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2011**, *17*, 12981–12993.

(306) Rost, D.; Porta, M.; Gessler, S.; Blechert, S. A Hexafluorobenzene Promoted Ring-Closing Metathesis to Form Tetrasubstituted Olefins. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2008**, *49*, 5968–5971.

(307) Grandbois, A.; Collins, S. K. Enantioselective Synthesis of 7 Helicene: Dramatic Effects of Olefin Additives and Aromatic Solvents in Asymmetric Olefin Metathesis. Chem. - Eur. J. 2008, 14, 9323-9329.

(308) Ledoux, N.; Allaert, B.; Pattyn, S.; Vander Mierde, H.; Vercaemst, C.; Verpoort, F. N,N'-Dialkyl- and N-Alkyl-N-Mesityl-Substituted N-Heterocyclic Carbenes as Ligands in Grubbs Catalysts. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2006**, *12*, 4654–4661.

(309) Furstner, A.; Ackermann, L.; Gabor, B.; Goddard, R.; Lehmann, C. W.; Mynott, R.; Stelzer, F.; Thiel, O. R. Comparative Investigation of Ruthenium-Based Metathesis Catalysts Bearing N-Heterocyclic Carbene (NHC) Ligands. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2001**, *7*, 3236– 3253.

(310) Peris, E. Polyaromatic N-Heterocyclic Carbene Ligands and pi-Stacking. Catalytic Consequences. *Chem. Commun.* **2016**, *52*, 5777– 5787.

(311) Gonell, S.; Poyatos, M.; Peris, E. Triphenylene-Based Tris(N-Heterocyclic Carbene) Ligand: Unexpected Catalytic Benefits. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2013**, *52*, 7009–7013.

(312) Guisado-Barrios, G.; Hiller, J.; Peris, E. Pyracene-Linked Bis-Imidazolylidene Complexes of Palladium and Some Catalytic Benefits Produced by Bimetallic Catalysts. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2013**, *19*, 10405– 10411.

(313) Ruiz-Botella, S.; Peris, E. Phenylene and Bi-Phenylene-Bridged Bis-Imidazolylidenes of Palladium. Influence of the Presence of Pyrene Tags in the Catalytic Activity of the Complexes. *Organometallics* **2014**, 33, 5509–5516.

(314) Valdes, H.; Poyatos, M.; Ujaque, G.; Peris, E. Experimental and Theoretical Approaches to the Influence of the Addition of Pyrene to a Series of Pd and Ni NHC-Based Complexes: Catalytic Consequences. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2015**, *21*, 1578–1588.

(315) Valdes, H.; Poyatos, M.; Peris, E. Postmodification of the Electronic Properties by Addition of Pi-Stacking Additives in N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes with Extended Polyaromatic Systems. *Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, *54*, 3654–3659.

(316) Ruiz-Botella, S.; Peris, E. Unveiling the Importance of -Stacking in Borrowing-Hydrogen Processes Catalysed by Iridium Complexes with Pyrene Tags. *Chem. - Eur. J.* **2015**, *21*, 15263–15271.

(317) Dedehayir, O.; Steinert, M. The Hype Cycle Model: A Review and Future Directions. *Technol. Forecast. Soc. Chang.* 2016, 108, 28–41.

(318) Fenn, J.; Raskino, M. Mastering the Hype Cycle: How to Choose the Right Innovation at the Right Time; Harvard Business Press: 2008.

(319) Amara, R. Definition of Amara's Law. *PC Magazine Encyclopedia*, 2006; http://www.pcmag.com/encyclopedia/term/37701/amara-s-law.